What Parties do to Engage and Mobilize Youth: A Literature Review of Five Countries

Laura Anthony¹
Jane Hilderman¹
Alison Loat¹

2013

¹ Samara, founded in 2009, is a non-partisan charitable organization dedicated to improving political participation in Canada. Alison Loat is Co-Founder and Executive Director. Laura Anthony works as a Research Analyst and Jane Hilderman as a Research Manager at Samara. To learn more about Samara, visit www.samaracanada.com. The research assistance provided by Jennifer Phillips, Stefanie Freel, Karen McCrae and Eleni Tsaliki is gratefully acknowledged.

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	4
1.0 Introduction	5
1.1 Why are Political Parties Important?	5
1.2 Important Terminology	5
1.3 Theories of Political Participation	7
1.4 Habitual Versus Intermittent Non-Voters	8
1.5 Debating the Effectiveness of Youth Outreach by Political Parties	9
1.5.1 Challenge One: Hard to Contact	10
1.5.2 Challenge Two: Weak Party Identification	11
1.5.3 Challenge Three: Interests	11
2.0 Engagement and Mobilization Strategies	13
2.1 Engagement	13
2.2 Mobilization: Getting Out The Vote	14
3.0 Comparing Jurisdictions: Party Outreach Directed at Youth	16
3.1 Canada	16
3.2 United States	19
3.3 United Kingdom	23
3.4 New Zealand	27
3.5 Finland	28
4.0 Points of Consideration	30
4.1 Revisiting the Challenges	30
4.2 Benefits of Youth Outreach	31
4.3 Notable Practices from Case Studies	32
4.4 Recommended Future Research	33
5. Conclusion	34
Bibliography	35

Executive Summary

This review provides Elections Canada with an overview of academic research that illuminates how candidates and political parties engage and mobilize young electors. It first reviews the relevant literature about how candidates and political parties reach out to youth through engagement and mobilization. The main challenges to party outreach are then identified. The review investigates five case studies in greater depth – Canada, the US, the UK, New Zealand and Finland – and highlights notable practices among the cases for youth engagement and mobilization. It concludes with points of consideration for the Canadian context and suggested areas for future research.

The review illuminates three main challenges to youth outreach strategies:

- Youth are harder to contact than their older counterparts.
- Youth lack partisan attachments, which may deter their mobilization by parties.
- Youth may not be interested in political activity, or their interests, priorities and evaluations may be seen to be different from older age groups.

There are several important considerations for candidates and parties creating youth outreach strategies:

- The distinction between non-voters for a party's engagement and mobilization of youth is critical. This is still a relatively under-researched area, but the literature suggests that intermittent non-voters and habitual non-voters require different types of outreach in order to be engaged and mobilized.
- Youth can be effectively mobilized, and face-to-face efforts by a peer appear to be the most effective.

The jurisdictional comparison of youth outreach across case studies finds that:

- Finland is a leading example of youth party membership. Every major party maintains a youth wing most of which appear to have an influential voice within the mother party.
- The US is an innovator in terms of mobilization. The willingness of the Democratic campaign to surrender some control over campaign tasks to supporters generated a new pool of volunteers who worked to mobilize their own social networks online and offline.

The literature, on the whole, does not offer a thorough understanding of how parties engage youth between elections. The review makes a number of recommendations for future research in Canada.

Although it is difficult to provide best practices, the literature suggests that there is not necessarily a trade-off between election-driven behaviour and behaviour that fulfills parties' other functions as public utilities. Greater inclusion and participation by youth would not only enhance Canada's democratic health, it can be a part of a successful long-term electoral strategy for a party.

1.0 Introduction

This review provides Elections Canada with an overview of academic research that illuminates how candidates and political parties engage and mobilize young electors. Interest in this field emerged from the National Youth Survey,² which found youth were more likely to vote if contacted by parties or candidates. The purpose of this review is to identify and describe outreach strategies and practices used by candidates and political parties to engage and mobilize youth, and to assess, where possible, their effectiveness and appeal. This will provide context to inform future research and education initiatives as well as Elections Canada's engagement with political parties.

The first section provides a review of relevant literature, including theories of political participation, the framework of engagement and mobilization, and the main challenges to youth outreach. The second section examines outreach directed at youth from a comparative perspective. Cases are selected from the following jurisdictions: Canada, US, UK, New Zealand and Finland. Following an examination of the case studies, the review highlights notable practices in terms of youth engagement and mobilization. The review concludes with points of consideration for the Canadian context and suggests areas for future research.

1.1 Why Are Political Parties Important?

Political parties are necessary and desirable institutions for democracy (van Biezen 2004),³ and, according to McAllister (2011, x) "Political parties shape [our] whole political process." Reflecting this central place in politics, political parties have multiple roles. For example, they recruit candidates to contest elections, organize platforms for the electorate to judge at the ballot box, and provide a venue for citizens' involvement and input into politics. Diamond and Gunther (2001) have organized parties' responsibilities into seven common, but unique, functions:

- Candidate nomination: Parties organize the process to identify and select candidates to contest elections.
- Electoral mobilization: Parties reach out to the electorate for support for their candidates and facilitate political participation.
- Issue structuring: Parties organize platforms that highlight issues out of many alternatives.
- Societal representation: Parties provide avenues for groups to gain representation.

² The National Youth Survey was commissioned by Elections Canada to better understand the reasons why youth participate in the electoral process. It was conducted in May 2011 and included a sample of 1,372 youth aged 18 to 34 as well as additional subgroups. ³ Many scholars highlight the fundamental role of political parties in modern democracy. See Chandler and Siaroff 1991; Cross 2004; International IDEA 2011; van Biezen 2004.

- Interest aggregation: Parties use the preferences of individuals to craft a broad public appeal.
- Forming and sustaining governments: Parties help to organize government and opposition roles, helping to ensure that accountability to the electorate is maintained.
- Societal integration: Parties enable citizens to participate effectively in the political process.⁴

Parties' fulfillment of these functions, however, is shaped in practice by the decisions they take on how to allocate their limited resources, and their respective objectives.⁵

This literature review focuses on two of their functions: engagement and mobilization⁶ of youth. This review is particularly timely given the broad state of flux faced by many political parties in advanced industrial democracies (Mair, Muller and Plasser 2004). Parties are currently navigating a decline in partisan identification, the rise of new communication technologies and revised electoral rules, among other challenges. As a result, some political parties may be open to considering the evolution of youth outreach practices.

Notably, political parties' engagement and mobilization activities can be difficult to research as parties may be purposefully opaque with their internal decisions and operations in an effort to maintain a competitive edge over their competitors.⁷

1.2 Important Terminology

Before reviewing the literature, it is helpful to clarify key terms. A "political system" refers to institutional arrangement of governance and division of power in a country. For example, Canada has a Westminster Parliamentary system. An "electoral system" is the process by which voters' preferences are translated into support for candidates or parties. For example, the first past the post is a form of plurality majority using single-member districts, while another is proportional representation, in which parties receive seats in proportion to their overall share of the national vote (Reynolds, Reilly, and Ellis 2005) Both the political system and electoral system can shape political party behaviour.

⁴ Scholars note this is not an exhaustive list of the functions performed by all parties, but provides a "common denominator" that will assist in the comparison of parties cross nationally. See pp. 7–9 of Diamond and Gunther (2001) for a full explanation of each of the seven functions. For additional academic discussion of the particular role and functions of parties, see Norris (2011).

⁵ The functions of parties should not be confused with types of political parties, which can be characterized by different objectives. This is beyond the scope of the review. For more on the classification of party types, see Diamond and Gunther (2001, 9–30).

⁶ The specific terms used by Diamond and Gunther are "social integration" for engagement and "electoral mobilization" for mobilization. This review will define each term in full in the next section.

⁷ In other words, scholars do not have access to parties' strategies or documents. As a result, it is possible that research is missing segments of their strategies and internal operations that are relevant to understanding their behaviour toward youth.

"Engagement" enables citizens to participate effectively in the political process and ideally ensures that citizens feel they have a vested interest in the political system (Diamond and Gunther 2001, 8). Engagement is reflected by parties' efforts to be participatory, inclusive and responsive to citizens. In practice, this covers a spectrum of party activities beyond voting, such as joining a party, volunteering during a campaign, donating, and providing input on platforms and policies.⁸

"Mobilization" captures how parties motivate citizens to support their candidates and facilitate participation in the electoral process (Diamond and Gunther 2001, 7). Mobilization generally deals more narrowly with election campaigning efforts to get out the vote (GOTV).

While engagement and mobilization are distinct, these categories are not mutually exclusive. Some activities, for example volunteering on a campaign, can be considered an engagement effort as well as a mobilization strategy. For this review, "outreach" comprises both engagement and mobilization tactics.

The precise classification of "youth" varies throughout the literature. In some instances, scholars consider 15 to 24 years of age as youth, but others use 18 to 34 years of age. This review relies on the 18 to 34 age bracket. Academic literature generally treats youth as a homogenous cohort given that age is one of the most reliable predictors of turnout (CIRCLE Staff 2012; Haid 2003) and this review follows this treatment. However, future research should investigate how the differences among youth may warrant different outreach strategies. 11

1.3 Theories of Political Participation

Successful engagement and mobilization by political parties leads to increased political participation. However, political participation itself is a complex phenomenon, and has been theorized extensively. Given the scope of this review, the concepts of engagement and mobilization are briefly situated in one general model of political participation. ¹²

Verba, Schlozman and Brady (1995) and several other participation scholars identify three factors that determine civic and political participation: resources, interest and recruitment (Almond and Verba 1963; Barnes and Kaase 1979; Milbrath 1965; Verba and Nie 1972).

⁸ Donating to a party is also a measure of engagement. However, to narrow the scope of this review, party financing literature was excluded. Notably, an analysis of Canada election studies data by Jansen, Thomas and Young (2012) observes that the vast majority of donations come from party members and, moreover, older affluent, politically engaged male members are the most likely to donate.

⁹ This is the same age bracket used in the National Youth Survey in 2011.

¹⁰ Age remains a reliable predictor of voting even as other characteristics, such as education or ethnicity, are controlled for in statistical models. Nonetheless, being under the age of 35 does not negate one's socio-economic status, region or literacy level. As will be outlined in the recommendations, a one-size-fits-all approach to youth mobilization is unlikely to be effective.

¹¹ Further research into youth's distinctions is warranted because, as later demonstrated, it is unfeasible to assume given the recent advances in mobilization tactics (specifically hyper-segmentation and micro-targeting) that parties will treat youth as a homogenous cohort.

¹² See Anderson and Stephenson (2010) and Gidengil et al. (2012) for additional participation models.

Resources refer to the costs of time, money and civic skills for individuals to participate. Interest captures civic duty, interest in politics and sense of efficacy that facilitates involvement. Finally, recruitment refers to the social networks that mobilize citizens and promote participation, and is particularly salient for an analysis of outreach strategies.

Citizens participate in elections and government both because they "go to politics" and "politics comes to them" (Rosenstone and Hansen 1993, 6). Political engagement or "going to politics" presupposes political interest. Unless citizens have some degree of interest in politics, they are unlikely to devote much time and energy to keeping up with public affairs (Gidengil et al. 2004, 11). While interest at one level is waning, the literature suggests it may be cultivated via other means. This is the essence of the mobilization model referenced by Rosenstone and Hansen (1993).

Within the mobilization model, scholars assert that participation can be a response to contextual cues, such as being asked to vote or become a member by a candidate or political party. Opportunities to participate are further structured by the individual's environment or network; for example, having a spouse who asks when you are going to vote (Leighley 1995, 189). Political parties, given their central role in political systems, are key agents involved in engagement and mobilization.

The most current academic literature focused on mobilization generally originates in the US (Bennion 2005; Green 2004, 2008; Green and Gerber 2001, 2005; Nickerson 2006; Rosenstone and Hansen 1993). Canadian political research has yet to systematically explore how, and with what success, political parties and candidates engage with and mobilize young electors. However, scholarly analysis of voting behaviour in Canada – including among youth – has been extensive (Dalton 2011; Gidengil et al. 2004; Howe 2010; Rubenson et al. 2004). Findings from this research carry implications for youth mobilization during elections and can provide a starting point.

1.4 Habitual Versus Intermittent Non-Voters

Patterns of voting behaviour are an important consideration when implementing an outreach strategy since some types of voters are more likely to be mobilized than others (Melton 2011, 2). ¹⁴ Research describes voting as a habitual activity (Aldrich, Green and Glaser 2011; Denny and Doyle 2009; Gerber, Green and Shachar 2003; Howe 2010; Meredith 2009; Nickerson 2004). In other words, voting in one election increases individuals' probabilities of voting in the next election, with all other considerations being

¹³ This model does not exclude the fundamentals of the other theories of participation, such as personal resources and psychological motivations.

¹⁴ While promising, Melton does note the continuous ambiguity within the field over what precisely causes a habit to form. He notes, "Unfortunately, this potential cannot be fully realized until the mechanism(s) through which habit formation occurs is identified, and although several mechanisms have been proposed, existing accounts of habitual voting have been unable to determine which are valid." Further, if efforts to boost participation succeed only in increasing the frequency of voting by intermittent voters, they can be considered but a limited success.

equal (Melton 2011). Howe provides a useful distinction between habitual voters and two types of non-voters: intermittent non-voters, who sometimes but not always vote, and habitual non-voters, who never vote (2010, 10).

Habitual non-voters cite a lack of information and understanding whereas intermittent non-voters cite a lack of time or sufficient planning when they do not vote.¹⁵ Howe (2010 argues intermittent non-voters are more inclined to be mobilized than habitual non-voters. For intermittent non-voters, the aim is to facilitate voting as much as possible; for habitual non-voters, the goal is to motivate voting in the first place (Howe 2010; International IDEA 1999, 44).

Howe argues each classification of voter warrants a different mobilization strategy. Howe suggests those with a prior inclination to participate (i.e. intermittent non-voters) are more readily reached by formal methods of communication (Hillygus 2005; Niven 2004), whereas the habitually disengaged "are more effectively mobilized through informal inveigling by those they know personally" (Howe 2010, 220).

This raises an important question in terms of youth outreach: In which voter category does the youth cohort belong?

1.5 Debating the Effectiveness of Youth Outreach by Political Parties

Patterns of youth participation have changed since 1974 and indicate an increase in the number of intermittent non-voters and habitual non-voters. 16 Nearly 36% of those under 30 can be classified as intermittent non-voters compared with 10% of those 50 and over. 17 Of particular concern is the increase of habitual non-voters who represent a new larger group of young abstainers (11.1%) – a group that was relatively non-existent in 1974 (Howe 2010).

Can youth be effectively mobilized? Most scholars agree that youth outreach can be effective; in fact, some evidence suggests that youth may be easier to mobilize than older voters (Nickerson 2006, 56). However, scholars diverge on the approach. Some academics claim similar strategies will produce similar effects across age cohorts, and

¹⁵ For both periods in Howe's research, youth were limited to those aged 25 to 29 to ensure that all respondents would have been eligible to vote in all three elections in question. See Howe (2010, 15) for the list of reasons given by each type of voter for not voting.

¹⁶ Howe compared respondents from the 1974 and 2004 Canadian election studies based on reported participation (which notably suffers from social desirability and faulty recall) in three elections: federal elections in 1974 and 2004, the previous federal elections in 1972 and 2000, and the most recent provincial election.

¹⁷ The classification of intermittent voter was created by adding voting once and twice together using the 2004 data. Within this category of intermittent voters, one-time voters have become more common, again among youth. Where the ratio of two-time to one-time voters among those under 30 in 1974 was about 4 to 1, it is now almost 1 to 1. In addition, it is widely recognized that those who fail to participate in elections are also less likely to participate in surveys, which exacerbates the problem of under-representing of the actual number of habitual non-voters.

¹⁸ Nickerson concludes that it is definitely possible to mobilize young voters and his study's probit results suggest that youth may be easier to mobilize than other low-voting groups in the US. However, when pooled together this finding does not approach statistical significance. At a baseline rate of turnout of 50% among young voters, the difference is only 3.3%. Nonetheless, it suggests that young registered voters are no more difficult to mobilize than older cohorts.

therefore, youth need not be singled out for a tailored strategy (Nickerson 2006). In contrast, Shea and Green (2007) argue traditional approaches are not as effective with a younger cohort.

Despite this lack of consensus in the literature, there is some convergence of opinion around the general barriers to youth engagement and mobilization. The next section summarizes three broad challenges, but precisely how these barriers weigh on Canadian parties' decision making is less clear.

1.5.1 Challenge One: Hard to Contact

Voter identification is essential for both engagement and mobilization strategies, and youth are much harder to contact than any other cohort. This is an important barrier not only because parties and candidates must allocate limited resources, but also because the success of outreach tactics depends on reaching an audience receptive to the message.

For example, Niven (2002) argues mobilization messages often fail to reach the intended audience, but if the messages did that youth would likely be responsive.

Many young people are much more mobile than older cohorts since they tend to be in a transitional stage (Highton and Wolfinger 2001) and contact lists for them are frequently inaccurate. Onsequently, it is more difficult to provide youth with election information. For example, in the 2000 federal campaign in Canada, one third of those born after 1970 indicated that they did not receive an information card compared with one in five born in the 1960s and one in ten born earlier (Gidengil et al. 2004, 112). Research in the US has also shown that those under 30 are also less likely to be home during door-to-door canvassing (Nickerson 2006, 49). Furthermore, youth are harder to reach using traditional communication technologies. More than half of 18- to 24-year-olds in the US do not have a land-line phone, rendering them unreachable by a traditional phone bank (Harvard University, 2007). This challenge is also experienced by consumer research firms, many of which have invested a substantial number of resources to locate the contact information of those under 30 and yet still struggle (Nickerson 2006, 57).

Moreover, the problem of contact is magnified when parties and candidates use voter identification to collect information on the specific preferences and backgrounds of individual supporters (Karp, Banducci and Bowler 2007). Parties and candidates collect these data so they can tailor subsequent messaging to try to maximize their appeal. As

¹⁹ These contact lists fundamentally shape parties' and candidates' outreach strategies. In Canada, the Register of Electors includes a person's name, sex, date of birth, and address. Every year the voter information in each electoral district is transmitted to the member of Parliament and to political parties. The list forms the foundation for communication purposes, such as recruiting party members and soliciting donations (Marland, Glassen and Lees-Marshment 2012, 32). Thus, in Canada the Register of Electors marks the first point at which many youth are excluded from the system.

youth are more difficult to reach, candidates and parties are not as likely to have data to inform a tailored message.

Parties and candidates must distribute limited resources effectively all the time. As a result, they are more likely to attempt to mobilize voters who are easiest to contact and identify as a supporter, which tend to be older voters with permanent addresses (Nickerson 2006, 48).

However, there is some evidence that the real costs of overcoming barriers to youth voter contact may be exaggerated. In the US, mobilization experiments by CIRCLE have shown that the cost of mobilizing young people is much less than many leaders and consultants assume (Levine 2007, 2009). Clearly more research is required for the Canadian context to delineate the precise associated costs.

1.5.2 Challenge Two: Weak Party Identification

In recent decades, young voters in Canada, the US and the UK have become less likely to identify with a party (Cross 2004; Dalton and Wattenberg 2000; Martin 2012). In the US, a young person in 1964 was more than two and a half times likely to identify with a political party than a young person in 2010 (Martin 2012, 75). Furthermore, some research has found that partisan affiliation repels young people (Milner 2010; UK Electoral Commission 2002). In Canada, research has also shown that party support among youth tends to be unstable across different elections (see Kay and Perrella 2012).

This weakening partisan identification and instability has repercussions for political parties. In terms of engagement, parties are failing to attract the next generation of party members. As a result, parties lose a natural donation base and volunteer resource. The work of mobilization is also made more challenging as fewer youth identify as supporters. This is a problem because parties and candidates are inclined to mobilize their identified supporters, as this approach assumes the least amount of short-term risk. Dalton and Anderson (2011, 68) confirm that partisans are the most likely to be contacted by parties. This compounds the problems associated with voter identification noted above.

1.5.3 Challenge Three: Interests

There are at least three separate aspects to this challenge. First, youth may not be interested in politics. Second, when they are interested, their interests and priorities may be seen to be different from those of older age groups. Third, youth may evaluate leaders differently than their older counterparts.

Youth may be largely ignored in terms of engagement and mobilization strategies if parties accept the argument by some scholars that youth are simply tuned off and dropped out (Gidengil et al. 2003). Blais et al. (2004) note that the generation after 1970 is less

interested in electoral politics, pays less attention and is less well informed than previous generations. Inglehart (1990) and Nevitte (1996) have observed a values shift among young voters and a rejection of hierarchical forms of participation (such as involvement with a political party). Yet this does not mean a rejection of politics per se.

Perhaps a larger challenge for engagement and mobilization could be a perception held by parties, candidates and young electors themselves that their interests rarely, if ever, converge. Survey research has generated conflicting conclusions. An analysis by Gidengil et al. (2005) using Canadian elections studies data from 2004 found a striking similarity in issue priorities among 18- to 29-year-olds compared with all other age groups, such as the top-ranked health care. The authors concluded that:

Issues that concern many young people are on the political agenda, and the political parties are taking positions on these issues. The problem seems to be that too often these messages are just not registering with a significant proportion of younger Canadians (Gidengil et al., 2005).

However, other survey research has found that those between the ages of 18 and 30 hold a different set of priorities than older cohorts (Turcotte 2007, 6). Granted, older and younger voters often share the same set of top priorities, notes Turcotte (2005), but they place different emphasis on issues. Youth also reported different spending priorities but again this is a matter of degree (2007, 11).

A third insight suggests that youth assess political candidates differently. Bastedo (2013) argues that older voters are more moved by the capacity of leaders to represent their interests and deliver tangible benefits, compared to younger voters who give greater consideration to the values and symbols a leader stands for. Though evaluations of representative capacity affect individuals' motivation to vote in both cases, recent leaders tend not to fulfill the representational style that appeals to older voters (Bastedo 2012).

Some form of a communication failure seems to be at work: either parties' messages are not reaching youth (Gidengil et al. 2005), at least not in a format that youth are receptive to, or parties are not marketing platforms that reflect the priorities of youth (Bastedo 2012; 2013; Turcotte 2005; 2007). Further research, which includes the perspective of party strategists, may help to unravel the real cause of the challenge.

In summary, evidence suggests that there are barriers that inhibit party outreach to youth. First, as a cohort, they are more difficult to contact due to high mobility and lack of landline telephones. Second, partisan identification, though falling across the Canadian population, is weakest among youth. It is not clear whether parties, candidates and youth fail to perceive shared issue preferences or whether messages are being successfully

marketed to youth audiences. Either messages are not penetrating youth audiences, or they are failing to resonate with them.

Despite the barriers to youth outreach, the literature suggests that the youth cohort can be a source of support for an endeavouring political party. However, this is dependent on effective engagement between elections and mobilization during elections.

2.0 Engagement and Mobilization Strategies

This section turns attention to how outreach strategies work in practice for parties, according to academic research. Engagement is examined first, followed by mobilization.²⁰

2.1 Engagement

Although it is common to equate political participation with voting, engaging voters does not stop when the polls close. This review organizes parties' youth engagement along three streams: (1) party membership, (2) non-member engagement and (3) policy development. It is difficult to measure the benefits of engagement strategies since the effects are not as immediate or precise as mobilization techniques (i.e. voting). However, scholars note several benefits for parties with robust levels of these three indicators.

In terms of party membership, youth members can benefit parties in a number of ways. First, parties gain legitimacy from their member base (Cross, Young and Carty 2006). Second, youth are a source of abundant volunteer labour, if parties successfully cultivate a deep sense of loyalty to the candidate and party (Carlin 2011, 98). Finally, having socialized young members in partisan politics and party structures, youth ensure longer-term party renewal. Nonetheless, youth organizations within parties – how they are resourced, administered and relate to the "mother-party" – have rarely been studied systematically (Bruter and Harrison 2009).²¹

Generally, youth are not joining parties in the same numbers as they once did. As party memberships decline, Dalton and Wattenberg (2000) note that parties may struggle to fulfill their functions without a robust and active membership. Recognizing this reality, parties' engagement of non-members grows increasingly important to their relevance and success.

²⁰ See Appendix 1 for a table that provides an overview of the techniques and reported effectiveness on rates of voter turnout.
²¹ Notable exceptions to this are Cross and Young's (2002) study of party members and Bruter and Harrison's 2009 work, which examines young party members in Europe.

Policy development provides a vehicle for members (and sometimes non-members) to put forward issues and ideas. This can be an important process to ensure that youth feel they have a voice and influence.²² Cross et al. (2006) argue a robust policy foundation is one approach to encourage party membership and help parties fulfill their roles in public life.²³ Further, Cross (2004) finds that parties without an ongoing capacity for policy development find it far more difficult to engage their members in policy-related activities while in government.

The third section applies this engagement framework to selected case studies.

2.2 Mobilization: Getting Out the Vote

Several scholars have demonstrated that party, candidate or issue organization contact with voters improves turnout (Blydenburgh 1971; Cain and McCue 1985; Calderia et al. 1990; Crotty 1971; Eldersveld 1956; Gosnell 1927; Huckfeld and Sprague 1992; Katz and Eldersveld 1961; Kramer 1970; Lupfer and Price 1972; Rosenstone and Hansen 1993). This research also suggests that many factors shape the effectiveness of GOTV efforts, including messaging content, delivery, timing and the targeted recipient (Nickerson 2006). While experimental research has helped to illuminate precisely how these factors interact, the precise psychological mechanism underpinning the success of electoral mobilization is not clear. Green and Gerber (2008) believe social pressure is responsible, while Bennion (2005) claims mobilization efforts reawaken and remind voters of their sense of duty.

Mobilization strategies, or GOTV efforts, take various forms.²⁴ The strategies are reviewed here in order of their effectiveness: face-to-face, phone, text messaging, direct mail and the Internet. Few studies focus specifically on the youth cohort, so this review summarizes general findings first.

Door-to- door canvassing has proven to be the most effective mobilization method (Eldersveld 1956; Green and Gerber 2000). Analysts have found an increase in turnout between 7% and 10% in response to face-to-face contact (Eldersveld 1956; Green and Gerber 2000; Miller, Bositis and Baer 1981). The fact that the particular message delivered door-to-door is relatively unimportant in most voters' response confirms the findings by Gerber and Green (2000) as well as by Rosenstone and Hansen (1993). In other words, the actual presence of a person urging a citizen to vote is more important than the message (Bennion 2005, 136).

²² Many studies have noted that youth turn away from parties to interest groups because they feel interest groups offer the greatest opportunity for change.

²³ There are arguments against the development of strong policy foundations among parties. First, some feel it is at odds with their ability to represent the entire electorate once elected. Second, allotting funds to policy development is not seen as a priority in terms of resource allocation.

²⁴ There are two ways of assessing effectiveness of party contact: the total number of voters contacted and the effect of this contact on actual voting. If they contact only those who usually vote, then their efforts may not prove terribly effective in enlarging the pool of voters (Karp, Banducci and Bowler 2007, 103).

Some scholars suggest not all phone calls are alike. Phone calls by volunteers have the biggest impact on turnout, while calls by paid call centre workers demonstrate a weaker, yet still positive, effect. Nickerson (2006) argues that the quality of the phone calls determines effectiveness rather than the presence or absence of payroll. He also finds that the content of the message of the phone call is not as important as the timing and tone.²⁵ In contrast, automated telephone banks are found to have no significant effect on turnout.

Parties have successfully used text message reminders on election day to increase turnout. In Dale and Strauss' (2007) experiment, text message reminders increased turnout by 3.1 percentage points. Yet beyond reminders, only a few campaigns have developed ongoing communication strategies with voters via mobile phones.

The experimental literature on partisan direct mail finds a weakly positive effect on turnout. It appears that partisan mail has its greatest mobilization effects when sent to strong partisan supporters, but at best, experimental mail campaigns have generated a 1.9 percentage point increase in turnout, and often the estimated effects are zero (Gerber, Green and Green 2003). Cardy (2005) finds that neither partisan direct mail nor partisan phone calls, used independently or together, garner significant effects.

Using the Internet for mobilization is a comparatively recent development, but given its potential, Martin (2012) finds that political parties are not using web-based mobilization as effectively as they could. While direct human contact is demonstrated to be most effective, the Internet is a promising channel for mobilizing young people at a cost that is likely to be deemed more affordable (Martin 2012, 127). Most recently, Bond et al. (2012) demonstrated that the online social network, Facebook, mobilized young voters. The scholars estimate that the experiment, which included informational and social messages, caused an extra 340,000 people to vote. However, not all scholars ascribe to the Internet's potential outreach capacity. In particular, Oates and Gibson (2006, 3) are pessimistic about the Internet's ability to reach the civically disengaged.

In terms of the delivery of mobilization methods, Niven (2002) finds the effects of contact are dependent on timing, as more distant efforts to mobilize had a much weaker effect on turnout. The combination of distant contact aimed at an infrequent voter was especially ineffective in improving turnout. In contrast, efforts focused near election day were much more successful. For intermittent voters, the gap between early and late contact differs by a factor of seven (Niven 2002, 315).

15

²⁵ In terms of the cost per additional vote for each treatment, Nickerson finds that even with the higher cost (\$1.50/call) of the national professional phone bank at \$29/additional vote, professional calls are cost-competitive with door-to-door canvassing (\$31) and leafleting (\$32). The local phone banks (\$1/call) generate one additional vote for every \$19. The volunteer calls boosted turnout by one additional vote for every \$150 and were therefore inefficient relative to many other GOTV methods.

²⁶ This experiment did not involve a political party.

Most of the measurable mobilization effects identified above apply to the general electorate rather than youth specifically. Whether such methods generate identical, greater or lesser effects pertaining to youth warrants further study. Bennion (2005) found that contact with young voters (18 to 24) boosts their probability of voting by 18.1 percentage points, and that those under 30 are particularly susceptible to the civic duty message when delivered by non-partisan youth. She argues young people may be more likely to be persuaded by their peers telling them that it is their duty to vote than by partisan campaigns or messages encouraging them to select a particular candidate.²⁷

Wattenberg (2002) offers a contrasting perspective to the implicit assumption in much mobilization research that more participation is beneficial. He questions the desirability of mobilizing tactics if they are used to get citizens with low interest and knowledge to the polls (2002, 165). He suggests such uninformed citizens will treat voting with the same carelessness with which they pick lottery numbers. This viewpoint reflects the broader normative tension in the literature, which is worth highlighting in this review, although it is not the primary focus.

3.0 Comparing Jurisdictions: Party Outreach Directed at Youth

Having reviewed relevant academic research on engagement and mobilization between parties and young people, this section examines outreach strategies targeted at young electors in Canada and other jurisdictions, including the US, UK, New Zealand and Finland at the national level.²⁸

The international case studies were selected based on a review of the English-language literature on the outreach strategies of political parties in advanced democracies. ²⁹ Cases were chosen based on whether they illuminated a notable or innovative practice in terms of engagement or mobilization relevant to the Canadian context. Each case begins with a brief overview of participation rates and then proceeds to examine key findings on engagement (party membership, non-member outreach, and policy development) and mobilization. Although the literature does not permit an equal treatment of each area across each case, gaps in the literature are duly noted.

3.1 Canada

Like many advanced democracies, Canada has experienced a decline in youth political participation over the last few decades. In the most recent federal election in May 2011, only 38.8% of Canadians aged 18 to 24 and 45.1% of 25- to 34-year-olds voted, which put them well below the national average of 60% (Mayrand 2012).

²⁷ While this finding was not statistically significant, it is suggestive. Bennion hypothesizes that having a peer mobilize them may overcome youth's hesitations regarding whether one vote can make a difference, and their scepticisms of politicians and political parties.

 $^{^{28}\,\}text{See Appendix 2 for a table that compares basic features across the countries included as case studies in this review.}$

²⁹ As a result, there may be relevant academic literature in other languages not considered in the case study analysis.

Engagement

Membership Engagement

Most federal parties in Canada grant memberships to those below the voting age and noncitizens (Cross 2004, 19).³⁰ Thus, parties are able to formally engage youth in party affairs before they can vote, with membership in some parties extended to youth as young as 14 years old. In the 1970s and 1980s, the three parties (the Liberal Party of Canada, the Progressive Conservatives, and the New Democratic Party [NDP]) supported efforts to increase the participation rates of women, youth and new Canadians by creating internal chapters dedicated to each demographic (Cross 2004, 22). During this period, a review of the formal status accorded to youth wings and their presence at major party conventions argued that over-representation of youth was a concern – youth were in fact distorting parties' internal democratic processes (Perlin, Sutherland and Desjardins 1988). As Cross and Young observe, since the late 1980s youth organizations in Canadian parties have changed substantially as part of a shift toward a less group-oriented and more individualist approach to party organization (Cross and Young 2002).

At present, the constitutions of both the NDP and the Liberal Party still ensure institutionalized representation from youth chapters on their national executives. In contrast, the Conservative Party did not adopt differentiated membership following the merger of the Canadian Alliance and Progressive Conservative parties. This, according to Cross, came out of a conviction that a youth chapter conflicts with a populist foundation (Cross 2004, 23). Youth chapters from all the parties are also present at many colleges and universities throughout Canada. A comprehensive update of Perlin, Sutherland and Desjarins' (1988) study would be valuable, as it is not clear what influence youth voices yield inside parties today, although it is likely less than that observed in 1988.

Overall, in Canada as well as other advanced democracies, party membership numbers are in decline. In particular, young Canadians are less likely to join compared with their counterparts in their parents' or grandparents' generation (Cross and Young 2007; Dalton and Wattenberg 2000). In 2000, only 3% of party members were 25 years or younger (Cross and Young 2004). A survey of young party members suggests that those who do join are "unusually privileged both in their exposure to politics and in their socio-economic background" compared with the youth cohort at large, and were likely recruited into party membership by a parent more so than older members (Young and Cross 2007, 1).

³⁰ Usually in the UK and the US, the only requirement to join a party is a small payment and membership form. In 2012, the Liberal Party of Canada created a "party supporter" which waives the typical membership fee while allowing supporters to vote in leadership contests. This addition is extremely new to the Canadian party context and thus its effects have not been studied.

³¹ A study conducted by the Institute for Research on Public Policy found that only 1 in 20 Canadians aged between 18 and 30 has ever belonged to a political party (either federal or provincial compared with one third of those over age 60 (Howe and Northrup 2000).

The absence of party membership renewal and declining partisanship brings into question the capacity of parties to recruit and engage members, particularly between elections. Indeed, a party's membership increases two or three times during a leadership contest or election and subsequently dwindles between election years.³² Moreover, Cross (2004) argues that even the most committed partisans are not very active in party affairs between elections.³³ It is not clear in the literature to what extent electoral district associations (EDAs) attempt to create and maintain engagement among local members. Further, it is not clear how EDAs have the capacity to handle burgeoning memberships during candidate nominations and elections. This non-election year atrophy does not lend itself to continual engagement.

Canadian parties are also failing to connect the efforts of their grassroots volunteers with their central party campaign activities (Cross 2004, 12). Instead of engaging volunteers in the actions of the central party (especially policy development), volunteers are left on the periphery and tapped into only for annual conventions and elections. O'Cass finds that recent advances in political marketing and campaigning are not being used to encourage "a constructive dialogue for both specific and broader goals" (2009, 198).

Non-Member Engagement

Non-member engagement includes general efforts where the party opens more broadly to the public. Given that members' engagement between election years is dismal, one would expect that non-member engagement suffers a similar fate, although there is limited academic attention directed toward this area. In Canadian political parties, interested citizens must approach and attend a party event (i.e. a convention, riding meeting, etc.). To reiterate Rosenstone and Hansen's earlier point, Canadian political parties are not "going to young citizens," but rather youth must go to them. The supporter membership category initiated in 2012 by the Liberal Party of Canada provides a novel direction in terms of engagement not focused exclusively on members. It not clear how this will impact youth participation – both in terms of recruiting youth to party politics and for the youth who are already Liberal Party members.

Policy Development

The literature suggests that Canada's major parties typically spend little time on policy study and development. Scholars argue a heightened period of party competition has pushed parties into continual campaign mode. As a consequence, party research in the Canadian context is more often used to inform decisions surrounding image positioning

³² A survey question asking why members joined a party found that supporting a leadership contestant is the number one reason.
³³ Both the NDP and the former Canadian Alliance presented themselves as parties driven by grassroots initiatives with massmembership bases. Yet at the time of his research, Cross (2004, 26) found both parties to be very inactive with relatively few members
spending any time on party activity in the average month.

rather than for policy development (Marland 2012, 34). This effect is compounded since electoral success strategies dominate opposition parties' agendas (Cross 2004, 12).³⁴ Cross and Young (2006) come to the conclusion that Canadian parties are "empty vessels" since they place the highest emphasis on electoral competition and do not allow for meaningful membership engagement in policy development. Perhaps as a result, nine in ten members of all five parties³⁵ agree that their party should do more to encourage local associations to discuss matters of public policy (Cross 2004, 28).

Mobilization

The National Youth Survey of 2011 found that before the May 2011 federal election, approximately 40% of surveyed youth had been directly contacted by a political candidate or party. Further, those who were contacted voted at a higher rate: 83% of those contacted voted compared with 68% of those who were not contacted.³⁶ However, fewer youth in all subgroups, particularly Aboriginal youth (27%) and unemployed youth (28%), said they had been directly contacted when compared with the general population of youth (40%). Thus, it appears the mobilization efforts can be and are successful in increasing youth turnout, but Canadian parties' mobilization efforts are not equally distributed.

Recently, parties have segmented the electorate into voter types to allow for precise targeting (Flanagan 2009; 2014). For example, two young voter profiles used by Conservative Party strategists are "Dougie" and "Zoe." "Dougie" is a single man in his late 20s who enjoys hunting and could be persuaded to vote Conservative, while "Zoe" is a single urban female who lives downtown, eats organic food and will never vote Conservative (Delacourt 2013).³⁷ The Conservative Party has been the quickest to adopt hyper-segmentation and micro-targeting strategies. The Conservatives have used precise targeting to divert resources away from safe ridings toward those with the highest electoral pay-off, a strategy described as "simply pragmatism forced by competitive necessity" (Marland 2012, 64).³⁸ These micro-targeting strategies guide GOTV tactics and local door-knocking efforts have provided constituency campaigns with highly targeted "walk routes" (Marland 2012, 86).

³⁴ While parties' main focus is electoral success, Cross argues that policy development coincides with parties' objectives and therefore should not be neglected.

³⁵ The five parties referenced here refer to those in the House of Commons at the time of Cross' analysis in 2004. They were the Liberal Party of Canada, the Conservative Party of Canada, the New Democratic Party of Canada, the Bloc Québecois and the Green Party of Canada.

³⁶ Similarly, a study conducted by Karp, Banducci and Bowler (2007) analyzing the effect of party contact on voter turnout using a statistical model found that contact has an important positive impact. Drawing upon data from the 2000 Canadian Election Study, the authors estimate that turnout would have increased by 2 percentage points had everyone eligible to vote been contacted. Conversely, it would have declined by 1 percentage point had no one been contacted.

³⁷ No other voter profiles that are used by other political parties were found in the literature review.

³⁸ According to Marland et al. (2012), the result was that out of 23 million eligible voters, the Conservative strategy was able to focus on a pool of about 500,000 voters, which made the difference between victory and defeat. In this highly focused mobilization strategy, inclusive nationwide campaign tactics were replaced by nightly tracking in winnable ridings and among key groups only.

Inevitably, not all regions, ridings or groups are targeted. Bastedo (2013) argues that appealing to youth could be seen as politically risky to strategists. By catering to a potentially volatile segment of the population, parties may alienate or turn off more stable (older) supporters who otherwise can be counted on to vote. Consequently, Turcotte (2007) suggests this electoral divisiveness may be one reason for youth's lower turnout since they are rarely, if ever, targeted (Bastedo 2013; Marland 2012).

3.2 United States³⁹

Over the last several decades, the US has also experienced a decline in youth voter turnout. However, data show that youth voter turnout has increased since 1996 (37%). In 2012, 50% of young people cast a ballot, compared with 52% of eligible voters in 2008, which still lags behind turnout of those over 30 years old (CIRCLE Staff 2012, 1).

Engagement

Member/Non-Member Engagement

Given the unique characteristics of US elections, party membership requirements are less restrictive than those in Canada or the UK. As a result, the boundaries between membership engagement and non-member outreach are ambiguous and thus reviewed together in the case of the US.

Observers have commented that the Democrats have been more focused on reaching the youth demographic while the Republicans have done comparably less to court the youth vote. Youth outreach strategies occur at both the national and local levels of the party structure. Shea and Green (2004) argue the local party committees offer the greatest potential to engage youth since they are the best facilitators of personal contact.

The Democratic Party has an official student outreach chapter, the College of Democrats of America (CDA), which is responsible for mobilizing campuses, training activists and providing a youth voice within the national party (Shea and Green 2004, 11).

The Democratic National Committee's (DNC) Youth Coordinating Council was made an official council of the committee in December 2005 to increase the involvement of young

³⁹ There are two distinct peculiarities about the US system that may account for the intensity of its engagement and mobilization efforts compared with other countries. First, American politics, by the standards of anywhere else in the world, are highly expensive (Malbin and Cain 2007, 4). Second, parties are in a "constant campaign" mode due to the length and relative frequency of electoral competitions. As noted above, candidates and campaign strategies also played a role in targeting youth voters in the 2008 and 2012 US presidential elections, perhaps in part responding to these systemic pressures.

people in the Democratic Party. ⁴⁰ The goals of the DNC Youth Council are to ensure the Democratic Party maintains a majority of the youth vote; to increase involvement of young people in the inner workings of the DNC; and to get more young people placed on key DNC committees.

The Obama for America campaign also included a fundraising program staffed by young adults, Gen44, which aimed to maintain the passion of young Americans and "[help] them engage their networks and colleagues to support the President and the Democratic Party" (Gen44 2012). Gen44 was active in both the 2008 and 2012 presidential elections.

Shea and Green (2004, 11) interviewed members of the DNC staff and concluded that youth participation is a key part of the party's long-term strategy. Stephanie H. Sanchez, the executive director of the College Democrats of America and advisor to the DNC on youth outreach in 2004, stated "... young folks, especially students, are very important to the DNC because we believe the Democratic Party is on track with the issues that are important to this age group."

The DNC and CDA also facilitate voter registration programs such as "Every Vote Counts" and "Youth to Booth." Voter registration drives also figured in the DNC's "Something New" initiative, which, according to Sanchez, sought to "create an educated and registered army of young, new voters" (Shea and Green 2007, 12). Something New events, which catered to youth aged 18 to 35, included voter registration drives, town hall meetings, and events at local "hotspots." In 2003, one such event attracted 4,500 participants.

To date, the majority of youth outreach initiatives have focused on maximizing online media. The Democratic Party's goal is to bring young voters into Democratic politics by reaching them online (Shea and Green 2004). In the 2008 campaign, the Democrat's presidential candidate Barack Obama had an e-mail list of 13 million individuals (not exclusively youth) who were sent newsletters and campaign updates, and solicited for donations (Milner 2010).

The Democratic Party leverages the social networks of its young supporters and encourages them to reach out to their peers. This social encouragement takes place online or face-to-face. Online "Meetups" were pioneered by MoveOn.org, a liberal online grassroots organization that enables virtual volunteers to share information and thoughts about the campaign online through blogs and comments. This model was initially employed by Howard Dean's presidential campaign in 2004 to increase interest in the campaign, but also to raise money and recruit an army of volunteers. Semiatin (2013, 91) suggests well-designed Meetups enable campaigns to generate volunteers who are willing to do the

⁴⁰ The membership of the Youth Council consists of all DNC members under age 36, as well as 12 at-large members selected from each of the DNC's four regions (East, Midwest, South and West).

footwork for voter contact and mobilization. Building off the success of these Meetups, the DNC also encourages youth to sign up as "eCaptains." These eCaptains are responsible for building and sustaining an online team of party activists who support campaign efforts.

Policy Development

Policy development at the grassroots level is not the main focus for either the Democratic or Republican parties. It appears to be a secondary concern. One of the main objectives of the Youth Council, however, is to place youth onto DNC committees in order to discuss issues and policies.

Mobilization

The majority of mobilization tactics are developed in the US, which has been the main focus of the academic literature. It appears most countries are playing catch-up with the level of mobilization sophistication in US campaigns. The new age of voter mobilization strategy is vested in merging consumer or lifestyle data with traditional targeting models. One example of this application is in Mitt Romney's 2003 Massachusetts governor campaign. Romney's campaign analysts found that those most susceptible to Romney's appeals were very likely to be premium cable TV subscribers. Consequently, instead of sending literature to the entire electorate, the campaign sent brochures to every premium subscriber using the cable company's database (Issenberg 2012). The process of micro-targeting uses multiple points of voter contact and multiple methods to get voters to the polls (Semiatin 2013, 87). 41

Nickerson (2006, 48) found that party mobilization and outreach largely ignore young people in the US. Shea and Green (2007) asked local party leaders if they have specific GOTV programs for young voters⁴² – only 41% of respondents said yes. A follow-up question asked them to describe their program. Most of these programs were dubbed "modest" or "traditional," such as a speaking event at a local school or a table at a local fair. Only a small number of leaders stated significant activities. Even more startling is that many respondents could not describe the programs (Shea and Green 2007, 7).

Nickerson's research showed that youth are less frequently contacted than their older counterparts. In New Haven and Boston, the odds of being contacted by a phone campaign were lower for 18- to 24-year-olds (19% in New Haven and 11% in Boston) and rapidly increased among older age groups. The odds of a 70-year-old being spoken to by a party were three times that of a 20-year-old (Nickerson 2006, 58).

⁴¹ Points of contact include the frequency of contact while methods of contact are either phone, direct mail or face-to-face.

⁴² This study was conducted in 2003 and included 805 local party leaders, randomly selected across the US over the telephone.

Youth-targeted mobilization strategies were in use before Barack Obama's 2008 campaign, but this campaign provides the best example of youth-directed initiatives. Green and Coffey (2011, 144) noted Obama's ground troops were mostly young, new activists and are likely less inclined to merge their efforts with the party establishment. The local grassroots development appealed to youth:

They have invested in a civic infrastructure on a scale that has never happened. It's been an investment in the development of thousands of young people equipped with the skills and leadership ability to mobilize people and in the development of leadership at the local level (upi.com 2008).

The CDA facilitates a program, "Campaign Invasion," in which college students go door-to-door to talk to potential young voters in swing states and swing districts. The party relied on cell phones to reach hard-to-contact segments of the population, including youth and minorities (Delany 2009). On Election Day in 2008, everyone who signed up for alerts in highly competitive states received three text reminders to vote.

Some three million calls were made during the final days of the race using the virtual phone bank of the multi-functional online tool, MyBO, which provided a "conduit for supporter energy and a launchpad for supporter activism" (Delany 2009). Volunteers used MyBO to organize events, run fundraising campaigns and recruit friends. Gibson (2013) argues this site fostered a new form of "citizen-initiated campaigning" (CIC), a practice where digitally registered supporters who are not necessarily members make use of online tools created by the party or candidate to campaign both online and offline on the party's or candidate's behalf.

Five million people, mostly young, signed up as supporters of Obama on social networking sites. This support materialized in an "I voted" button on Election Day (Green and Coffey 2011, 143).

While the Democrats enjoy the largest number of youth supporters for a variety of reasons, youth-focused outreach strategies have likely played an important role. In 2012, 45% of non-college youth identified as Democrats, while 27% identified with the Republican party and 28% as independent or something else (CIRCLE Staff 2012, 6).

3.3 United Kingdom

In many ways, the state of political engagement in the UK closely parallels that of Canada. In the most recent 2010 parliamentary election, national voter turnout was 65% (International IDEA) and youth turnout (18–24 years) was 44% – well below the national average (Ipsos MORI 2010). However, this was up slightly from 2001 and 2005, where

turnout was 39% and 37%, respectively, but still much lower than the 68% youth voter turnout recorded in 1987.

Engagement

Membership Engagement

Like Canada, weaker commitments among youth to political parties in the UK compared with older age groups have been documented (Clarke et al. 2004; Tilley 2003); youth are also less likely to be party members (Sloam 2007; Whiteley and Seyd 2002). Bruter and Harrison observe that citizens aged 60 or more make up only 24% of the total UK population, but comprise 61% of party members (2009, 10). Most national UK political parties⁴³ maintain youth wings, although the age ranges and their structures differ; most automatically enrol eligible new members into youth wings.

However, youth wings, which were once very large and vibrant in post-Second World War years, suffered a period of decline punctuated with conflicts between more extremist elements of the wings and central party hierarchies. Kimberlee (2002), who documents this history briefly, notes that both Labour and the Conservatives terminated a part of their youth wing due to affiliation with more militant activity or extremist views. ⁴⁴ Perhaps fearing a re-occurrence, parties moved to minimize this risk by reducing the influence of youth wings.

The declining popularity of the Young Conservatives and the extremist views of members of the party's student federation led the Conservatives to re-launch their youth movement in the 1990s (Russell 2005, 565). This saw the merger of three youth wings, the Young Conservatives, Conservative Students and Conservative Graduates, into Conservative Future. Russell (2005) observes that Conservative Future members do not seem to be treated any differently from ordinary party members during campaign periods and seem to lack formal power.

Berry (2008) looks closely at the Labour Party's youth sections, which remain divided between Young Labour and Labour Students. He observes that Young Labour is "chronically under-resourced and over-centralised" (366), and interviews with youth members reveal a sense of disempowerment. Although there are youth representatives on the National Policy Forum of the Labour Party, they are selected by the party as a whole at an annual conference, and not by young members specifically. Two reform camps have emerged to address the lack of control or access to the national structure (Berry 2008). The

⁴³ This case study centres on UK-wide political parties (i.e. compared with more regional parties such as the Scottish National Party) with substantial representation at Westminster (i.e. those that hold more than 1% of seats). This includes the Conservative Party, the Labour Party and the Liberal Democratic Party.

⁴⁴ Labour shuttered the Young Socialists for being too closely linked to the Militant Tendency. The Conservatives were forced to close the Federation of Conservative Students in the 1980s due to vocal extremists. The Liberal Party (precursor to the Liberal Democrats) also dealt with youth who regularly and publicly challenged the party hierarchy. See Kimberlee (2002).

first calls for greater democratization (allowing youth to vote for their own representatives); the second desires more localization (to enhance local networks).

Russell (2005) calls the Liberal Democratic Party a leader for the privileged place accorded to the Liberal Democratic Youth and Students (LDYS) within the party, which translates into greater influence, resources and expertise for the LDYS. Only one other subgroup, the Association of Liberal Democratic Councillors, shares as much influence. Russell (2005) suspects the Liberal Democrats' position as a third party has a role to play: they have had less to lose or risk by giving the LDYS heavy representation in the party structure.

The LDYS includes both youth and students, though numbers skew toward students. An interview with one LDYS member suggests that the party provides political organizing training for the LDYS executive, which in turn is tasked with travelling around the UK to "[keep] people enthused" (Russell 2005, 567). Furthermore, every local executive is expected to have a member 26 years of age or younger on its committee, which ties the local parties to youth wings (Russell 2005).

Non-Member Engagement

There is little academic literature on how young people relate to parties as a vehicle to contribute to politics (Berry 2008). A 2011 survey among 18-year-olds eligible to vote for the first time in the UK 2010 parliamentary election asked, "How effective do you think being a member of a political party is for influencing government?" Interestingly, Henn and Foard (2011) note that the data reveal that youth (most of whom are non-members) see party membership as effective. A plurality of 46% agreed that it would be effective, while 37% believed it would not be effective and 17% were unsure. However, most youth still feel parties are closed to them: 61% agreed that "there aren't enough opportunities for young people like me to influence political parties," compared with only 7% who disagreed.

Mycock and Tonge (2012) observe that the disconnection between youth and politics has led to initiatives to improve youth citizenship, wherein the role of parties is conspicuously absent. Under Tony Blair, the Labour government introduced mandatory citizenship education in school curriculums; under Gordon Brown, the Labour government initiated the Youth Citizenship Commission (YCC) to explore lowering the voting age and "youth-proofing" legislation; and under David Cameron, the Conservative–Liberal Democratic coalition government launched the National Citizen Service that focuses on community rather than political activism.

There has been no concerted national conversation about the responsibility of parties or need for reform in these initiatives, which may be contributing to the "significant disconnection between young people and political parties" (Mycock and Tonge 2012 1,

143). The YCC⁴⁵ represented a missed opportunity, as it did not consider how parties could restructure their internal arrangements to give young members a greater voice in day-to-day operation or policy formation. Nor did parliamentarians or political parties engage with the YCC when offered the opportunity (Tonge and Mycock 2009).

An open-ended question on the aforementioned 2011 survey asked young people what might be done to reverse their distrust and antipathy toward political parties and politicians. The study notes that their responses confirm a belief that parties should do more to directly connect with young people. However, Henn and Foard (2011, 16) do not offer specific advice as to how parties can change beyond calling for "serious public relations work."

Policy Development

The limitations that were imposed on the youth wings of the Labour and Conservative parties were noted above. According to Kimberlee, "After every challenge, young people's ability to affect policy and influence party debate was either curtailed or undermined, leaving successive generations of young people with less opportunity to influence debate within political parties" (2002, 89).

Notably, Mycock and Tonge (2011) observe that both the Conservative Party and Liberal Democratic Party did issue separate youth policy papers during the 2010 election, although it is not clear if (or how) youth were involved in their generation. The content was deemed "eclectic," ranging from tackling homophobic bullying and youth training and employment, as well as non-youth-specific policies like high-speed rail and broadband networks. No details discussed if young voters were aware of these parties' initiatives.

Mobilization

Gibson (2013) considers whether UK parties, during the 2010 election, borrowed the pioneering CIC strategies of American political parties, such as the MyBo platform outlined in the US case study of this review. She finds ample evidence that the three major parties, as well as two minor parties, ⁴⁷ had invested in websites for members and non-members to help the party in its campaign efforts offline and online. These included MyConservatives

⁴⁵ The YCC was created in response to the July 2007 publication of the Governance of Britain Green Paper (www.official-documents.gov.uk/document/cm71/7170/7170.pdf). Thirteen independent commissioners, headed by chair Professor Jonathon Tonge, oversaw the commission. Among the commissioners were three youth participants. The commission was asked to examine how young people define citizenship; to explore how that citizenship might better be connected to political activity; and to lead a consultation about lowering the voting age to 16 years. See Tonge and Mycock 2010 for a full description. The YCC's final report is available at: www.liv.ac.uk/politics/staff-pages/YCC Final Report.pdf. The UK government's response is available at: www.liv.ac.uk/politics/staff-pages/Agenda for Youth Engagement.pdf.

⁴⁶ See Appendix 3 for the results to the 2011 survey question "What do you think the political parties could do to better connect with young people?," conducted by Henn and Foard, 2011.

⁴⁷ These are the Scottish Nationalist Party and the British National Party, in addition to the major parties (Conservatives, Labour and Liberal Democrats). This case will focus on the experience of the latter group. Gibson notes that the large parties had invested more resources into their multi-functional sites (2013, 7).

(MyCons), Labour's Membersnet (Mnet) and LibDemAct (LDA) – with sign-up open to party members and non-members.⁴⁸

Gibson notes that parties seemed to be very interested in using supporters to contact voters on behalf of the party, with use of a virtual phone bank and tools for supporters to distribute party messages. However, the sites made less use of supporters to help generate revenue and new members online. Gibson notes that it is difficult to discern the impact of CIC within the electorate, as well as the number of people assisting parties with their mobilization efforts via the online enabling sites. The 2005 and 2010 British election studies (BES) showed no marked increase in overall party contact reported by voters, and reported online contact was very low at 1.5% of the electorate (Gibson 2013). However, BES data revealed increased contact by friends or family on behalf of a party, growing to 17% in 2010 from only 2% in 2001. A survey of online engagement during the campaign suggests that approximately 1.5 million voters were accessing these online campaign tools, although use by age cohorts was not reported. It is also not clear, nor did Gibson consider, whether the emergence of CIC had any relation to the small increase in youth voter turnout in the 2010 election, or whether the platforms were being maintained and/or adapted for between election periods.

3.4 New Zealand

Historically, New Zealand has held an enviable record of voter turnout during national elections, with rates consistently high, often above 90%, before 1984. Since the 1980s, turnout has been declining, reaching a new low of 74% in 2011 (International IDEA). Youth remain over-represented among non-voters. Approximately 22% of 18- to 26-year-olds did not vote in the 2008 general election compared with 7.5% of all other age demographics (Curtin 2010, 561). New Zealand presents a worthwhile case to consider given the recent shift from the first-past-the-post electoral system (last used in the 1993 national election) to a proportional representation (PR) electoral system⁴⁹ (first used in the 1996 election), which was expected to change party behaviour. In principle, parties should expend more effort mobilizing voters when the extra votes are likely to turn into seats for the party (Cox 1999; Vowles 2004), although this does not seem to have been the case.

Engagement

Party Membership

⁴⁸ Gibson's analysis compares the performance of party websites on a CIC index that measured activities in four areas: community building, resource generation, getting out the vote, and message dissemination/production. The Liberal Democrats scored the highest. See Gibson (2013) for a full review.

⁴⁹ Technically, New Zealand adopted a mixed-member proportional representation system (MMP) – a variant of a proportional representation. However, the literature consulted for this review generally referred to the electoral system as "proportional representation" or "PR," which is used in this literature review. See Miller (2005) and Vowles (2002; 2004).

Miller (2005) describes the 1960s and 1970s as a period when youth were highly visible and vocal participants in the organizations of major parties. This era was also characterized by "small armies of volunteers urging voters to attend campaign meetings and cast a vote" (2005, 172). Like other Western democracies, party membership numbers have fallen from 22% among the adult population to less than 5% more recently (Vowles 2004, 5). Parties are also dominated by older members. According to the New Zealand Election Study (NZES), 18- to 29-year-olds comprise less than 4% of all party members (NZES 2002).

Non-Party Membership

Miller (2005) argues that party membership has now declined to a point where some parties no longer have the numbers to engage locally during campaigns, let alone outside of an election period. Use of social media has also increased by political actors, according to Marret (2010). It is assumed that social media provides better access to youth since their use of social networking sites is greater than for older generations, yet little attention has been dedicated to measuring its impact on political engagement among youth in New Zealand – particularly for youth who would not otherwise participate or have limited interest in politics.

Policy Development

No detailed literature for this type of engagement was located.

Mobilization

Under PR electoral systems, party contact is assumed to be more effective for two main reasons. First, parties are incentivized to mobilize everywhere, regardless of how competitive they are in specific regions or areas. Second, it may take less effort to convince non-voters or intermittent voters to cast a ballot because of a sense that votes are not wasted, thereby enhancing voters' sense of their own political efficacy (Banducci, Donovan and Karp 1999; Vowles 2004).

However, research following the 2002 election found that party mobilization activities did not increase under PR. In 1993, the NZES found that about 25% of the electorate had some contact with a political party, either by a personal visit or phone call. In comparison, this dropped to 7% in the 2002 NZES despite the increased number of parties competing for seats under the new electoral system (Vowels 2004, 107). This gap also applied to voters aged 18 to 29, for whom reported contact fell from 17% to 3% between 1993 and 2002 (Ibid., 107). The drop in reported contact may have been tied to the overall decline in voter turnout in 2002, although this does not seem to have been explored.

Parties in both elections remained more likely to contact their own partisan supporters, rather than reach out to undecided voters or other partisans. Consistent with mobilization

trends internationally, parties were also more likely to contact those who had previously voted (compared with non-voters) (Ibid., 110). This pattern again puts New Zealand youth, who vote at a rate lower than older cohorts and have weaker party identification, at a disadvantage.

However, as of 2002, the Alliance and Green parties managed to attract higher votes among the youngest voters than their average turnout levels, and there is evidence to suggest that the Greens were particularly effective at mobilizing their young supporters (Ibid., 97). No literature describes their approach, though Miller notes that the Greens have been early adopters of Internet-based engagement (2005, 178) and have strived to employ interactive tools (Rudd and Hayward 2006, 334). Overall, Miller (2005) describes parties' campaigns as centralized, and having shifted away from the local campaign to concentrate on the nationwide campaign in New Zealand.

Mobilization literature on the most recent 2011 national election was not found, although it is noteworthy that New Zealand had its lowest turnout since the PR system was adopted.

3.5 Finland

In the 2011 parliamentary elections, general voter turnout was 67%. In the 2012 presidential elections turnout was 68%, down from 74% in 2006 (International IDEA 2012). In Finland, there are no estimates of turnout for youth in national elections. However, at the municipal level, a study by Martikainen and Wass (2004, 29) found that between 41% and 51% of young people voted in Helsinki in 2004.⁵⁰

Aside from how candidates and political parties engage and mobilize, the literature suggests the general Finnish political culture facilitates youth participation. The 2006 Youth Act made youth participation and the right of young people to be heard in the municipalities a legal obligation. Section 8 of the Act states "The opportunity to participate in the handling of issues relating to local and regional youth work and policy must be provided for young people. Additionally, young people must be heard during the handling of issues concerning them" (Feldmann-Wojtachnia et al. 2010, 20).

Engagement

Party Member Engagement

In Finland, 47% of party members are 60 or older, although they comprise only 25% of the general population (Bruter and Harrison 2009). However, youth political organizations are a significant part of the Finnish political system. In Finland, every party in parliament has a designated youth chapter. Finnish political parties view their own youth organizations as

⁵⁰ The proportion of candidates in the municipal elections who were younger than 30 was 10.7% (Feldmann-Wojtachnia et al. 2010, 12).

important for the whole party since they offer a consistent opportunity of renewal and many receive financial support from the mother parties (Falck 2007). While political parties compete electorally for power, many political party youth organizations work together to increase representation of youth in decision-making channels; for example, student financial aid is an interest area all parties claim to work together on.

Non-Member Engagement

While member engagement appears to be sustained and significant during non-election years, most youth do not belong to political parties in Finland. Using 2002–04 survey data, 7% of the Finnish population belongs to a political party. The literature consulted for this review did not explicitly mention non-member engagement initiatives. However, similar to other democracies youth appear to be most active in interest groups (Falck 2007, 13).

Policy Development

Many political parties consider policy development as a clearly defined area where youth must be given the opportunity to participate (Feldmann-Wojtachnia et al. 2010, 21). While youth organizations have their own local branches and districts, in some parties young people are also in decision-making positions of the local party associations. The mechanisms for including youth wings in the policy and decision-making process vary across parties: for the Social Democrats, representatives from the Social Democratic Youth are included in working groups (i.e. committees); for the Green League, the Federation of Green Youth and Students are permitted to speak and be present at party management board meetings; for the Left Alliance, the Left Youth are allowed to put forward motions to the party; and for the Christian Democrats, the Christian Democratic Youth are officially represented as one of three deputy chairpersons of the party (Falck 2007, 11).

Mobilization

Finnish political parties rely heavily on their youth organizations for mobilization efforts. They raise youth issues in electoral debates, encourage young people to vote, and assist and train young candidates (Falck 2007, 12). In the Finnish system, the youth organizations maintain a strong sense of engagement, which allows for mobilization to become one part of the larger agenda rather than the entire objective.

4.0 Points of Consideration

4.1 Revisiting the Challenges

This section revisits the three main challenges to effective youth outreach outlined earlier in the literature review. In light of the insights from the case studies, the review highlights

strategies used in other jurisdictions to overcome the challenges.

The first challenge is that youth are harder to contact than their older counterparts. This makes voter identification, an essential task for effective outreach, more difficult. However, it is unlikely that the two reasons why identification is made more difficult will change: youth's mobility patterns and lack of land-line phones. As such, parties that seek to reach youth have had to devise innovative solutions. In the US, the Democratic Party, in particular, has invested both in online platforms like MyBo that encourage supporters to share information about themselves (e.g. name, e-mail, mobile phone, location, interests).

Concurrently, US parties have also invested in sophisticated data management systems that compile data from a variety of sources. These combined strategies can enable youth outreach. In Canada, the Conservative Party is arguably the most advanced in its data collection, though the Liberal Party has also invested in a data program (Marland 2012). The literature reveals little about the other political parties or to what extent youth are present in these databases.⁵¹

The second challenge is youth's weak partisan attachments, which diminish parties' membership base and decrease parties' propensity to reach out to youth. This is a common challenge across many advanced democracies, and there is no simple solution to the erosion of partisan attachments.

With the growing aversion to formal party membership, particularly for youth, UK parties seem to be redefining their relationship with supporters by moving toward a more networked model during campaign periods that facilitates the involvement of citizens who do not desire membership (Gibson 2013). Parties, in order to maximize their investments in digital tools, are loosening control over previously highly centralized campaign tasks – and encouraging supporters (and members) to use them. Such a new form of party affiliation – more similar to the floating support associated with social movements – may reduce parties' need for formal membership. However, it is not yet clear how these campaign experiences will have a deeper organizational impact on the party structure beyond elections (Gibson 2013). In Canada, the recent creation of the "supporter" category by the Liberal Party suggests some willingness to experiment with a new model.

The final challenge is the (mis)perception that youth are not interested in politics whatsoever, and if they are, that their interests and evaluations diverge from the larger

⁵¹ The Conservatives use CIMS (Constituency Information Management System); Liberals use LiberalList. Marland (2012) describes these databases as integrating the electronic list of electors provided by Elections Canada, socio-demographic data from Statistics Canada, and information that party canvassers and constituency offices input. See p. 69.

⁵² "Supporters" could sign up via the Liberal Party of Canada website or websites of the party leadership candidates, and without paying a membership due, will be able to cast a ballot in the selection of the next party leader in spring 2013.

electorate. The case studies do not illuminate a solution to this puzzle. There is no common approach to how youth should be treated by parties: Are they a cohort with distinct issue preferences that require expression in the party's policy and platform development? Does an institutionalized youth voice in the party structure improve a sense of effectiveness among youth – as members and non-members? Limited research, particularly comparative work, also makes it difficult to assess these approaches.

4.2 Benefits of Youth Outreach

Despite the challenges to youth outreach faced by political parties, the literature and case studies highlighted (albeit sometimes implicitly) the benefits for political parties.

First, there can be long-term electoral advantages for parties that effectively reach out to youth. Without strong partisan identities, youth votes are potentially winnable. This creates room for parties to think strategically about how to mobilize youth, as the Democratic Party has demonstrated. Another advantage to recruiting youth – either full party members or supporters – is that they possibly offer a pool of low-cost (often free) labour to perform outreach tasks. Such opportunities also offer an initial step toward cultivating a sense of loyalty to the party or candidate among a new generation of supporters.

Second, parties risk long-term decline as their membership ages and fails to be replaced with younger members. Although it is not likely parties will cease to exist without members (Young and Cross 2007), their attachments to the broader society are important since they are the vehicles through which governments are formed. Moreover, among their many functions, parties should provide a meaningful way for citizens, including youth, to participate in politics. The successful mobilization and engagement of youth is thus tied to both the legitimacy of parties and the democratic system in which they operate.

4.3 Notable Practices from Case Studies

It is challenging to distinguish a set of "best" practices for how candidates and parties reach out to youth. The fact that political parties tend to operate opaquely makes a comprehensive study of their strategies and decisions more difficult for scholars. Additionally, technologies used by parties, often in campaigns, are evolving quickly while the research process generally unfolds more slowly. Without clear evidence of "best" practices, this review draws attention to notable practices based on the case study material.

Engagement

This review considered three aspects of parties' youth engagement: party membership, non-member engagement and policy development.

Finland presents a leading example of party membership. Every major party maintains a youth wing, most of which appear to have, at least to some extent, an influential voice within the mother party. Furthermore, several of Finland's youth chapters work with each other and other community partners to advance youth issues in concurrence. As a result, this appears to open up parties to a dialogue with non-members (although the full effects were not documented). However, it is unclear what effect this might have on youth turnout at the national level as no estimates are available.

In terms of non-member engagement, the US is also an important case. As described in depth in the case study section, youth outreach includes social events which attract an audience beyond core party supporters. The Democratic Party has invested in online platforms that build interactive and ongoing dialogue among interested youth. However, as alluded to earlier, this non-member engagement could also be considered a type of sustained mobilization given the near continual campaign cycle in the US.

Mobilization

Mobilization strategies are widely used but not always aimed specifically at youth. The US, and in particular the Democratic Party, are innovators in terms of mobilization. Other countries, including Canada (Lees-Marshment 2012, 94) and the UK (Gibson 2013, 6), are watching closely in an effort to adapt US mobilization strategies to their own political and electoral context.

The willingness of the Democratic campaign to surrender some control over campaign tasks to supporters generated a new pool of volunteers who worked to mobilize their own social networks online and offline. One such example is the eCaptains used during the 2008 election.⁵³

4.4 Recommended Future Research

⁵³ Although precisely how many youth filled the ranks of eCaptains is not clear.

This literature review points toward a number of research questions that warrant further investigation in Canada.

Engagement:

- Engagement of youth between elections is a neglected area of research. Canadian literature lacks a clear understanding of the full range of activities candidates and political parties undertake at the federal political level to involve youth (both members and non-members). An audit of this sort that pays particular attention to youth wings and campus chapters, as well as local EDAs, would be a starting point. This could take the shape of in-depth interviews with local party leaders, as Shea (2004) completed in the US. Such a step is necessary before determining what works most effectively among parties.
- Current comparative literature suggests vast differences in how parties approach policy development. A more systematic comparative study of the role for youth (and their contribution) in these processes would also be of value.

Mobilization:

• Currently, the vast majority of mobilization experiments occur in the US. The precise effectiveness and costs associated with each strategy for Canadian youth is unclear. Experiments offer the most accurate assessment of mobilization strategies, and should be carried out in the Canadian context. The inability to validate individual-level voter turnout in Canada presents the largest challenge to this task.

Additional areas:

As a complement to this review, it would be beneficial to consider how
organizations other than parties, such as non-profit groups that work with youth,
facilitate political engagement and mobilization among youth. These organizations
may offer lessons adaptable to parties.

5.0 Conclusion

This report reviewed the relevant literature regarding how candidates and political parties engage and mobilize youth and identified three main challenges: youth are hard to contact, they have weak party attachments, and they may not be interested in political activity or their interests, priorities and evaluations may be seen to be different from those of older age groups. Following an examination of the case studies, including Canada and international examples, the review highlighted notable practices in terms of youth engagement and mobilization. The review concluded with points of consideration for the Canadian context and suggested areas for future research.

The literature does not offer a thorough understanding of how parties engage youth between elections. The effectiveness of existing youth engagement strategies is even less well understood. However, research demonstrates that mobilization tactics can be effective in reaching young voters – the debate arises over the precise messaging used.

In summary, several of the challenges surrounding youth engagement and mobilization *can* be addressed. This *can*, however, come with a caveat. As discussed at the outset of this review, political parties have multiple functions that contend for limited party resources – a triage that prioritizes electoral success. Admittedly, it is not a realistic expectation for political parties to forego such electoral priorities to fulfill their other functions. Yet, this review suggests there is not necessarily a trade-off between election-driven behaviour and behaviour that fulfills parties' other functions as public utilities. Greater inclusion and participation by youth not only enhances Canada's democratic health – it can be a part of a successful long-term electoral strategy for a party.

Bibliography

- Addonizio, Elizabeth M., Donald P. Green, and James M. Glaser. 2007. "Putting the Party Back into Politics: An Experiment Testing Whether Election Day Festivals Increase Voter Turnout." *Political Science and Politics* 40, 4: 721–27.
- Aldrich, John H., Jacob M. Montgomery, and Wendy Wood. 2011. "Turnout as a Habit." *Political Behavior* 33, 4: 535–63.
- Almond, Gabriel A., and Sidney Verba. 1963. *The Civic Culture: Political Attitudes and Democracy in Five Nations*. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press.
- Anderson, Cameron, and Laura Stephenson. 2010. *Voting Behaviour in Canada*. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Anstead, Nick, and Andrew Chadwick. 2009. "Parties, Election Campaigning, and the Internet." *The Routledge Handbook of Internet Politics*. Edited by Andrew Chadwick and Philip N. Howard. London, UK: Routledge.
- Avey, Michael. 1989. The Demobilization of American Voters. New York: Greenwood.
- Banducci, Susan A., Todd Donovan, and Jeffrey A. Karp. 1999. "Proportional Representation and Attitudes About Politics: Results from New Zealand." *Electoral Studies* 18: 533–55.
- Barnes, Samuel H., and Max Kaase. 1979. *Political Action: Mass Participation in Five Western Democracies*. Beverly Hills, CA: Sage Publications.
- Bastedo, Heather. 2012. They Don't Stand for Me: Generational Difference in Voter Mobilization and the Importance of Symbolic Representation in Youth Voter Turnout. PhD Dissertation. Toronto: University of Toronto. Available at:

 https://tspace.library.utoronto.ca/bitstream/1807/32663/3/Bastedo Heather 201206 Ph
- ———. 2013. Youth Primaries Focus Group Project: A Discussion of the Impact of Retail Politics on Youth Voter Turnout in Canada. Paper prepared for presentation at the Canadian Political Science Association Meeting June 2013.
- Bedolla, Lisa Garcia, and Melissa R. Michelson. 2012. *Mobilizing Inclusion*. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press.
- Bennett, Stephen E. 1991. "Left Behind: Exploring Declining Turnout Among Non-College Young Whites, 1964–1988." *Social Science Quarterly* 72: 314–33.
- Bennion, Elizabeth A. 2005. "Caught in the Ground Wars: Mobilizing Voters During a Competitive Congressional Campaign." *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 601: 123–41.
- Bergan, Daniel E., et al. 2005. "Grassroots Mobilization and Voter Turnout in 2004." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 69, 5: 760–77.
- Berry, Craig. 2008. "Labour's Lost Youth: Young People and the Labour Party's Youth Sections." *The Political Quarterly* 79, 3: 366–76.

- Blais, André, and Daniel Rubenson. 2012. "The Source of Turnout Decline: New Values or New Contexts?" *Comparative Political Studies*. Available at: www.politics.ryerson.ca/rubenson/downloads/turnout.pdf.
- Blais, Andre, et al. 2004. "Where Does Turnout Decline Come From?" *European Journal of Political Research* 43: 221–236.
- Blydenburgh, John C. 1971. "A Controlled Experiment to Measure the Effects of Personal Contact Campaigning." *Midwest Journal of Political Science* 15: 365–81.
- Bochel, John M., and David D. Denver. 1972. "The Impact of the Campaign on the Results of Local Government." *British Journal of Political Science* 2: 239–43.
- Bond, Robert M., et al. 2012. "A 61-Million-Person Experiment in Social Influence and Political Mobilization." *Nature* 489, 7415: 295–98.
- Brader, Ted. 2005. "Striking a Responsive Chord: How Political Ads Motivate and Persuade Voters by Appealing to Emotions." *American Journal of Political Science* 49, 2: 388–405.
- Bruter, Michael, and Sarah Harrison. 2009. *The Future of Our Democracies: Young Party Members in Europe*. United Kingdom: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Cain, Bruce E. and Ken McCue. 1985. "The Efficacy of Registration Drives." *Journal of Politics* 47 (November): 1221–30.
- Cain, Bruce, John Ferejohn, and Morris Fiorina. 1987. *The Personal Vote: Constituency Service and Electoral Independence*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Calderia, Gregory A., et al. 1990. "Partisan Mobilization and Electoral Participation." *Electoral Studies* 9, 3: 191–204.
- Campbell, Angus, et al. 1960. *The American Voter*. New York: John Wiley and Sons.
- Cardy, Emily Arthur. 2005. "An Experimental Field Study of the GOTV and Persuasion Effects of Partisan Direct Mail and Phone Calls." *The Science of Voter Mobilization*. Special Editors Donald P. Green and Alan S. Gerber. The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science. vol. 601: 28–40.
- Carlin, Cali. 2011. "The Young Vote: Engaging America's Youth in the 2008 Elections and Beyond." Engaging Youth in Politics. Edited by Russell Dalton. New York: Idebate Press.
- Carty, Kenneth R., and Munroe Eagles. 1999. "Do Local Campaigns Matter? Campaign Spending, the Local Canvass and Party Support in Canada." *Electoral Studies* 18: 69–87.
- ——. 2004. "Electoral Cycles, Party Organization and Mobilization in Canada." *Australian Journal of Politics and History* 50, 4: 556–72.
- ———. 2006. *National Politics at the Grassroots*. Oxford: Oxford University Press. CBS.MTV/NY Times Poll. 2007. The State of the Youth Nation: 2007. Available at: www.rockthevote.com/assets/publications/research/cbs mtv nyt poll-jun- 2007.pdf.

- Chandler, William M., and Alan Siaroff. 1991. "Parties and Party Government in Advanced Democracies." *Canadian Political Parties: Leaders, Candidates and Organization*, Vol. 13 of the Research Studies for the Royal Commission on Electoral Reform and Party Financing, ed. Herman Bakvis, 191–263. Toronto: Dundurn Press.
- CIRCLE Staff. 2012. Young Voters in the 2012 Presidential Election: The Educational Gap Remains. Available at: www.civicyouth.org/wpcontent/uploads/2012/11/2012Exit-Poll-by-Ed-Attainment-Final.pdf.
- Clarke, Harold D., et al. 2004. Political Choice in Britain. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Cox, Gary W. 1999. "Electoral Rules and the Calculus of Mobilization." *Legislative Studies Quarterly*, 24: 387–420.
- Cox, Gary W., and Michael C. Munger. 1989. "Closeness, Expenditures, and Turnout in the 1982 U.S. House Elections." *American Political Science Review* 83: 217–31.
- Cross, William, ed. 2010. Auditing Canadian Democracy. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Cross, William. 2004. The Canadian Democratic Audit: Political Parties. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Cross, William, and Lisa Young. 2002. "Policy Attitudes of Party Members in Canada: Evidence of Ideological Politics." *Canadian Journal of Political Science* 35, 4: 859–80.
- ———. 2004. "The Contours of Political Party Membership in Canada." *Party Politics* 10, 4: 427–44.
- ———. 2008. "Factors Influencing the Decision of the Young Politically Engaged to Join a Political Party." *Party Politics* 14, 3: 345–69.
- Cross, William and Lisa Young. 2006. "Are Canadian Political Parties Empty Vessels?" *Choices* 12, 4: 21.
- Crotty, William J. 1971. "Party Effort and Its Impact on the Vote." *American Political Science Review* 65: 439–50.
- Curtin, Jennifer. 2010. "Youth Participation." *New Zealand Government & Politics*. Edited by Raymond Miller. Melbourne: Oxford University Press.
- Dale, Allison, and Aaron Strauss. 2007. "Mobilizing the Mobiles: How Text Messaging Can Boost Youth Voter Turnout." Available at: http://graphics.nytimes.com/images/promos/politics/blog/12blog-textstudy.pdf.
- Dalton, Russell J., ed. 2011. *Engaging Youth in Politics: Debating Democracy's Future*. New York: Idebate Press.
- Dalton, Russell J., and Christopher J. Anderson. 2011. *Citizens, Context, and Choice*. Oxford: University Press.
- Dalton, Russell J., and Martin P. Wattenberg, (eds.). 2000. *Parties Without Partisans: Political Change in Advanced Industrial Democracies*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Dalton, Russell J., David M. Farrell, and Ian McAllister. 2011. *Political Parties and Democratic Linkage: How Parties Organize Democracy*. New York: Oxford University Press.

- Darrow, Carolyn. 2003. "Best Practices: Nonpartisan Guide on Voter Mobilization." *Youth Vote Coalition*. Available at: www.civicyouth.org/PopUps/Youth%20Vote%20Handbook.update%202006.pdf.
- Davenport, Tiffany C., et al. 2010. "The Enduring Effects of Social Pressure: Tracking Campaign Experiments Over a Series of Elections." *Political Behavior* 32, 3: 423–30.
- Delacourt, Susan. 2013. *Shopping for Votes: How Politicians Choose Us and We Choose Them.* Canada: Douglas and McIntrye
- Delany, Colin. 2009. "Learning from Obama: Lessons for Online Communicators in 2009 and Beyond." Available at: www.epolitics.com/learning-from-obama.pdf.
- Denny, Kevin and Orla Doyle. 2009. "Does Voting History Matter? Analyzing Persistence in Turnout." *American Journal of Political Science* 53,1: 17-35.
- Diamond, Larry, and Richard Gunther. 2001. *Political Parties and Democracy*. Baltimore: John Hopkins University Press.
- Eldersveld, Samuel J. 1956. "Experimental Propaganda Techniques and Voting Behavior." *The American Political Science Review* 50, 1: 154–65.
- Elections Canada. 2011. *National Youth Survey Report. 2011*. Prepared by R.A. Malatest & Associates Ltd. Available at: www.elections.ca/res/rec/part/nysr/nysr-e.pdf.
- Ellis, Andrew, et al. 2009. Engaging the Electorate: Initiatives to Promote Voter Turnout from Around the World, Including Voter Turnout Data from National Elections Worldwide 1945–2006. Strömsborg, Sweden: International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (International IDEA).
- Epstein, Leon D. 1980. *Political Parties in Western Democracies*. New Brunswick: NJ, Transaction Books.
- Esaiasson, Peter. 1992. "Scandinavia." *Electioneering: A Comparative Study of Continuity and Change*. Edited by David Butler and Austin Ranney. Oxford: Oxford University Press, pp. 202–16.
- Fabrigar, Leandre R., et al. 1998. "The Impact of Attitude Accessibility on Elaboration of Persuasive Messages." *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin* 24, 4: 339–52.
- Falck, Marianne. 2007. "Political Youth Organizations: Strengthening the Voice of Youth in Politics: The Finnish Experience." Merikasarmi, Finland: Ministry for Foreign Affairs of Finland.
- Feldmann-Wojachina, Eva, et al. 2010. "Youth Participation in Finland and in Germany." Helsinki, Finland: The Finish Youth Research Society.
- Flanagan, Tom. 2009. Harper's Team. 2nd ed. Montréal: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- ———. 2014. *Winning Power: Canadian Campaigning in the 21st Century.* Montréal: McGill-Queen's University Press.
- Gen44. 2013. Organization for Action. Available at: www.barackobama.com/gen44.

- Gerber, Alan S., and Donald P. Green. 2000. "The Effects of Canvassing, Telephone Calls, and Direct Mail on Voter Turnout: A Field Experiment." *American Political Science Review* 94, 3: 653–63.
- ———. 2008. *Get Out the Vote: How to Increase Voter Turnout*. 2nd ed. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press.
- ———. 2010. "Introduction to Social Pressure and Voting: New Experimental Evidence." *Political Behavior* 32: 331–36.
- Gerber, Alan S., and Todd Rogers. 2009. "Descriptive Social Norms and Motivation to Vote: Everybody's Voting and So Should You." *The Journal of Politics* 71, 1: 178.
- Gerber, Alan S., Donald P. Green, and Christopher Larimer. 2008. "Social Pressure and Voter Turnout: Evidence from a Large-Scale Field Experiment." *American Political Science Review* 102, 1: 33–48.
- Gerber, Alan S., Donald P. Green, and Matthew N. Green. 2003. "The Effects of Partisan Direct Mail on Voter Turnout." *Electoral Studies* 22 (December): 563–79.
- Gerber, Alan S., Donald P. Green, and Ron Shachar. 2003. "Voting May be Habit-Forming: Evidence from a Randomized Field Experiment." *American Journal of Political Science* 47, 3: 540–50.
- Gerodimos, Roman. 2008. "Mobilising Young Citizens in the UK." *Information, Communication, and Society* 11, 7: 964–88.
- Gibson, Rachel K. 2013. "Party Change, Social Media and the Rise of 'Citizen-Initiated' Campaigning." Party Politics. [Subscription required]
- Gidengil, Elisabeth, et al. 2003. "Turned Off or Tuned Out? Youth Participation in Politics." *Electoral Insight*. Available at: www.elections.ca/res/eim/article.asp?id=48&lang=e.
- Gidengil, Elisabeth, et al. 2004. Citizens. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Gidengil, Elisabeth, et al. January 2005. "Missing the Message: Young Adults and the Elections Issues." *Electoral Insight*. Available at: www.elections.ca/res/eim/article search/article.asp?id=122&lang=e&frmPageSize=10.
- Gidengil, Elisabeth, et al. 2012. *Dominance and Decline: Making Sense of Recent Canadian Elections*. Toronto: University of Toronto Press.
- Gosnell, Harold F. 1927. *Getting-Out-The-Vote: An Experiment in the Stimulation of Voting*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Green, Donald P., and Alan S. Gerber, eds. 2005. "Recent Advances in the Science of Voter Mobilization." *The Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 601: 6–9.
- Green, Donald P., and Alan S. Gerber. 2001. "Getting Out the Youth Vote: Results from Randomized Field Experiments." Unpublished report to the Pew Charitable Trusts and Yale University's Institute for Social and Policy Studies.
- ———. 2008. *Get Out the Vote: How to Increase Voter Turnout*. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press.

- Green, Donald P. 2004. "The Effects of an Election Day Voter Mobilization Campaign Targeting Young Voters." Circle Working Paper. New Haven, CT: The Center for Information and Research in Civic Learning and Engagement.
- Green, John C., and Daniel J. Coffey. 2011. *The State of Parties: The Changing Role of Contemporary American Parties*. Lamham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.
- Haid, Phillip. 2003. "Marketing Voter Participation to the MuchMusic Generation." *Electoral Insight*. Available at: www.elections.ca/res/eim/article.search/article.asp?id=52&lang=e&frmPageSize.
- Harvard University Institute of Politics. "Young Voters and Participation." April 2007.
- Heitshusen, Valerie, Garry Young, and David M. Wood. 2005. "Electoral Context and MP Constituency Focus in Australia, Canada, Ireland, New Zealand, and the United Kingdom." *American Journal of Political Science* 49: 32–45.
- Henn, Matt, and Nick Foard. 2011. "Young People, Political Participation and Trust in Britain." Prepared for EPOP Annual Conference at the University of Exeter.
- Highton, Benjamin, and Raymond E. Wolfinger. 2001. "The First Seven Years of the Political Life Cycle." *American Journal of Political Science*, 202–209.
- Hillygus, D. Sunshine. 2005. "Campaign Effects and the Dynamics of Turnout Intention in Election 2005." *The Journal of Politics* 67, 1: 50–68.
- HM Government. 2007. *The Governance of Britain*. HMSO, CM 7170. Available at: www.official-documents.gov.uk/document/cm71/7170.pdf.
- ———. 2010. An Agenda for Youth Engagement Government Response to the Recommendations of the Youth Citizenship Commission. Available at: www.liv.ac.uk/politics/staff-pages/Agenda for Youth Engagement.pdf.
- Howe, Paul. 2007. "The Electoral Participation of Young Canadians." Ottawa: Elections Canada.
- ——. 2010. *Citizens Adrift*. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Huckfeldt, Robert, and John Sprague. 1992. "Political Parties and Electoral Mobilization: Political Structure, Social Structure, and the Party Canvas." *American Political Science Review* 86: 70–86.
- Imai, Kosuke, and Aaron Strauss. 2009. "Planning the Optimal Get-Out-The-Vote Campaign Using Randomized Field Experiments." Unpublished manuscript. Princeton, NJ: Princeton University.
- Inglehart, Ronald. 1990. Culture Shift in Advanced Industrial Society. Princeton, NJ: Princeton.
- International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance. 1999. *Youth Voter Participation: Involving Today's Young in Tomorrow's Democracy*. Stockholm: International IDEA.
- International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance. "Voter Turnout." Available at www.idea.int/vt/. Page last updated October 2012.

- Ipsos MORI 2010. *How Britain Voted in 2010* [Online] Available at: www.ipsosmori.com/researchpublications/researcharchive/poll.aspx?oItemId=2613&view=wide.
- Issenberg, Sasha. 2012. The Victory Lab. New York: Crown Publishers.
- Jackson, Robert. 1996. "A Reassessment of Voter Mobilization." *Political Research Quarterly* 49: 331–49.
- Jansen, Harold, Melanee Thomas, and Lisa Young. 2012. "Who Donates to Canadian Political Parties?" Paper presented at the Canadian Political Science Association Annual Meeting, Edmonton, Alberta. June 12–15, 2012. Available from: www.cpsa-acsp.ca/papers-2012/Jansen-Thomas-Young.pdf.
- Karp, Jeffrey A., and David Brockington. 2005. "Social Desirability and Response Validity: A Comparative Analysis of Overreporting Voter Turnout in Five Countries." *The Journal of Politics* 67, 3: 825–40.
- Karp, Jeffrey A., Susan A. Banducci, and Shaun Bowler. 2007. "Getting Out the Vote: Party Mobilization in a Comparative Perspective." *British Journal of Political Science* 38, 1: 91–112.
- Katz, Daniel, and Samuel J. Eldersveld. l961."The Impact of Local Party Activity Upon the Electorate." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 25:1-24
- Kay, Barry J., and Andrea M. Perrella. 2012. "Eclipse of Class: A Review of Demographic Variables, 1974–2006." In Mebs Kanji, Antoine Bilodeau and Thomas J. Scotto (eds.), *The Canadian Election Studies: Assessing Four Decades of Influence*. Vancouver: UBC Press, pp. 121–35.
- Kimberlee, Richard H. 2002. "Why Don't British Young People Vote at General Elections?" *Journal of Youth Studies* 5, 1: 85–98.
- Kleppner, Paul. 1982. *Who Voted?: The Dynamics of Electoral Turnout, 1870–1980.* New York: Praeger Publishers.
- Koop, Royce. 2011. *Grassroots Liberals: Organizing for Local and National Politics*. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Kramer, Gerald H. 1970-71. "The Effects of Precinct-Level Canvassing on Voter Behavior." *Public Opinion Quarterly* 34: 560–72.
- Lees-Marshment, Jennifer. 2012. "The Impact of Market Research on Political Decisions and Leadership: Practitioners' Perspectives." *Political Marketing in Canada*. Edited by Alex Marland, Thierry Giasson and Jennifer Lees-Marshment. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Leighley, Jan E. 1995. "Attitudes, Opportunities, and Incentives: A Field Essay on Political Participation." *Political Research Quarterly* 48: 181–209.
- Levine, Peter. 2007. *The Future of Democracy: Developing the Next Generation of American Citizens*. Medford, MA: Tufts University Press.

- Livingstone, Sonia, Magdalena Bober, and Ellen Helsper. 2005. "Active Participation or Just More Information? Young People's Take-Up of Opportunities to Act and Interact on the Internet." *Information, Communication and Society* 8, 3: 287–314.
- Lupfer, Michael, and David E. Price. 1972. "On the Merits of Face-To-Face Campaigning." *Social Science Quarterly* 53 (December): 534–43.
- Mair, Peter, Wolfgang C. Muller, and Fritz Plasser, eds. 2004. *Political Parties and Electoral Change: Party Responses to Electoral Markets.* Great Britain: SAGE Publications Ltd.
- Malbin, Michael J., and Sean A. Cain. 2007. "The Ups and Downs of Small and Large Donors: A Campaign Finance Institute Analysis of Pre- and Post-BCRA Contributions to Federal Candidates and Parties, 1999–2006." Washington, DC: Campaign Finance Institute.
- Mann, Christopher B. 2010. "Is There Backlash to Social Pressure? A Large-Scale Field Experiment on Voter Mobilization." *Political Behavior* 32, 3: 387–507.
- Marland, Alex. 2012. "Amateurs Versus Professionals: The 1993 and 2006 Canadian Federal Elections." *Political Marketing in Canada*. Edited by Alex Marland, Thierry Giasson and Jennifer Lees-Marshment. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Marland, Alex, Thierry Glassen, and Jennifer Lees-Marshment. 2012. *Political Marketing in Canada*. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Marret, Alexandra. "Participating Online: The Internet and Its Role in Political Participatory Behaviour in the Context of the New Zealand General Election 2008." Masters thesis. Canterbury: University of Canterbury. Available at: http://ir.canterbury.ac.nz/bitstream/10092/4962/1/thesis-fulltext.pdf.
- Marsh, Michael. 2004. "None of That Post-Modern Stuff Around Here: Grassroots Campaigning in the 2002 Irish General Election." *Journal of Elections, Public Opinion, and Parties* 14: 245–67.
- Martikainen, Tuomo, and Wass, Hanna. 2004. "Nuorten äänestysaktiivisuus vuoden 2004 kunnallisvaaleissa Helsingissä." In Kari Paakkunainen (toim.), *Kuuluiko nuorten ääni kunnallisvaaleissa 2004? Vaalien aktiiveista, passiiveista ja poliittista aktiivisuutta inspiroivista tekijöistä* (pp. 26–38). ["Youth Votes in the 2004 Helsinki Municipal Elections"]. In Kari Paakkunainen (ed.), *Was the Voice of Youth Heard in the 2004 Municipal Elections?: Activists, Passive Contributors and Factors Sparking Political Activism in the Elections* (pp. 26–38). Ministry of Education, 2004]. Available at: www.minedu.fi/export/sites/default/OPM/Nuoriso/nuorisoasiain_neuvottelukunta/julkaisut/muut_tutkimukset/Kuntavaalit2004.pdf.
- Martin, Aaron. 2012. *Young People and Politics: Political Engagement in the Anglo-American Democracies*. London, UK: Routledge.
- Mayrand, Marc. 2012. "Declining Youth Turnout: Can We Reverse the Trend?" *The Hill Times*. Available at: www.elections.ca/content.aspx?section=med&document=feb1712&dir=spe&lang=e
- McAllister, Ian. 2011. *The Australian Voter: 50 Years of Change*. Sydney: University of New South Wales Press.

- Melton, James. 2011. "Why Is Voting Habit-Forming? Evidence from Sweden and the United States." Prepared for presentation at the 2011 Annual Meeting of the European Political Science Association in Dublin, Ireland.
- Meredith, Marc. 2009. "Persistence in Political Participation." *Quarterly Journal of Political Science* 4, 3: 187-209.
- Michelson, Melissa R. 2005. "Meeting the Challenge of Latino Voter Mobilization." *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 601: 85–101.
- Milbrath, Lester W. 1965. *Political Participation: How and Why Do People Get Involved in Politics?* Chicago: Rand McNally College Publishing Company. [Purchase required]
- Miller, Roy E., David A. Bositis, and Denise L. Baer. 1981. "Stimulating Voter Turnout in a Primary Field Experiment with a Precinct Committeeman." *International Political Science Review* 2, 4: 445–59.
- Miller, Raymond. 2005. Party Politics in New Zealand. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Milner, Henry. 2010. *The Internet Generation: Engaged Citizens or Political Dropouts?* Hanover, NH: University Press of New England.
- Muller, Wolfgang C., and Kaare Strom. 1999. *Policy, Office, or Votes? How Political Parties in Western Europe Make Hard Decisions*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Mycock, Andrew, and Jonathan Tonge. 2012. "The Party Politics of Youth Citizenship and Democratic Engagement." *Parliamentary Affairs* 65: 138–61.
- National Democratic Institute. 2011 "GOTV, Voter Information & Voter Education." *Civic Update*. Available at www.ndi.org/files/Civic Update Jan 2011.pdf.
- Nevitte, Neil. 1996. *The Decline of Deference: Canadian Value Change in Cross-National Perspective*. Toronto: Broadview Press.
- New Zealand Election Study (NZES). http://www.nzes.org/
- Nickerson, David. 2004. "Just How Addictive is Voting and Why?" Yale University, mimeo.
- Nickerson, David W. 2005. "Partisan Mobilization Using Volunteer Phone Banks and Door Hangers." *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 601, 1: 10–27.
- ———. 2006. "Hunting the Elusive Young Voter." *Journal of Political Marketing* 5, 3: 47–69.
- ——. 2006. "Quality Is Job One: Professional and Volunteer Voter Mobilization Calls." Unpublished manuscript. Notre Dame, IN: Department of Political Science, Notre Dame University.
- ———. 2007. "Friends Don't Make Friends Vote: Selection and Reputation in Voter Mobilization." Paper presented at the annual meeting of the American Political Science Association, Chicago, IL, August 30–September 2.
- Nickerson, David W., Ryan D. Friedrichs, and David C. King. 2006. "Partisan Mobilization Campaigns in the Field: Results from a Statewide Turnout Experiment in Michigan." *Political Research Quarterly* 59, 1: 85–97.

- Niven, David. 2001. "The Limits of Mobilization: Turnout Evidence from State House Primaries." *Political Behavior* 23, 4: 335–50.
- Niven, David. 2002. "The Mobilization Calendar: The Time-Dependent Effects of Personal Contact on Turnout." *American Politics Research* 30: 307–22.
- Norris, Pippa. 2005. *Political Parties and Democracy in Theoretical and Practical Perspectives: Developments in Party Communications*. Boston: National Democratic Institute for International Affairs. Available at: https://www.hks.harvard.edu/fs/pnorris/Acrobat/NDI%20Final%20booklet%20%20Communications.pdf.
- ——. 2011. *Democratic Deficit: Critical Citizens Revisited*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- O'Cass, Aaron. 2009. "A Resource-Based View of the Political Party and Value Creation for the Voter-Citizen: An Integrated Framework for Political Marketing." *Marketing Theory* 9, 2: 189–208.
- Panagopoulos, Costas. 2009. "Partisan and Nonpartisan Message Content and Voter Mobilization: Field Experimental Evidence." *Political Research Quarterly* 62, 1: 70–76.
- Pattie, C. J., and R. J. Johnston. 2003. "Hanging on the Telephone? Doorstep and Telephone Canvassing at the British General Election of 1997." *British Journal of Political Science*, 33: 303–22.
- Perlin, George, Alex Sutherland, and Marc Desjardins. 1988. "The Impact of Age Cleavage on Convention Politics." *The Politics of National Party Conventions*. Edited by George Perlin. Scarborough: Prentice Hall.
- Pintor, Rafael López, et al. 2012. *Voter Turnout Rates from a Comparative Perspective*. Strömsborg, Sweden: International Institute for Democracy and Electoral Assistance (International IDEA). Available at: www.idea.int/vt/countryview.cfm?country=FI.
- Piven, Frances F. 2000. *Why Americans Still Don't Vote: And Why Politicians Want It That Way.*Boston: Beacon Press Books.
- Reynolds, Andrew, Ben Reilly and Andrew Ellis. 2005. *Electoral System Design: The New International IDEA Handbook*. Stockholm: IDEA. Available at: http://www.idea.int/publications/esd/upload/ESD Handb low.pdf.
- Rosenstone, Steven J., and John Mark Hansen. 1993. *Mobilization, Participation, and Democracy in America*. Toronto: Maxwell Macmillan Canada.
- Rubenson, Daniel., et al. 2004. "Accounting for the Age Gap in Turnout." *Acta Politica* 39, 4: 407–21.
- Rudd, Chris, and Janine Hayward 2006. "Elections: Campaigning." *New Zealand Government & Politics*. Edited by Raymond Miller. Melbourne: Oxford University Press.
- Russell, Andrew. 2005. "Political Parties as Vehicles of Political Engagement." *Parliamentary Affairs* 58, 3: 555–69.
- Samara. 2011. "The Real Outsiders: Politically Disengaged Views on Politics and Democracy." Toronto: Samara.

- Seidle, F. Leslie. 2011. "Public Funding of Political Parties: The Case for Further Reform." *Money, Politics, and Democracy: Canada's Party Finance Reforms.* Edited by Lisa Young and Harold J. Jansen. Vancouver: UBC Press.
- Semiatin, Richard J. 2013. Campaigns on the Cutting Edge. 2nd ed. Thousand Oaks, CA: CQ Press.
- Shea, Daniel M. 2004. "Throwing a Better Party: Local Mobilizing Institutions and the Youth Vote." *Circle Working Paper 13*. Available at <u>www.civicyouth.org/PopUps/WorkingPapers/WP13shea.pdf</u>.
- Shea, Daniel M., and John C. Green. 2004. *The Fountain of Youth: Political Parties and the Mobilization of Young Americans*. Available at: http://www.civicyouth.org/PopUps/WorkingPapers/Fountain%20Youth_CPP.pdf.
- Shea, Daniel M., and John C. Green. 2007. *Fountain of Youth: Strategies and Tactics for Mobilizing America's Young Voters*. Lamham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers.
- Sloam, J. 2007. "Rebooting Democracy: Youth Participation in Politics in the UK." *Parliamentary Affairs* 60: 548–567.
- Small, Tamara A. 2008. *The Facebook Effect? On-Line Campaigning in the 2008 Campaign and the US Elections*. Institute for Research on Public Policy. Available at: www.irpp.org/po/archive/nov08/small.pdf.
- Teixeria, Ruy A. 1987. *Why Americans Don't Vote: Turnout Decline in the United States, 1960–1984.* Westport, CT: Greenwood Press Inc.
- The George Washington University. 2006. "Young Voter Mobilization Tactics." Prepared for CIRCLE. Available at: www.civicyouth.org/PopUps/Young Voters Guide.pdf.
- Tilley, James R. 2003. "Party Identification in Britain: Does Length of Time in the Electorate Affect Strength of Partisanship?" *British Journal of Political Science* 33, 2: 332–344.
- Tonge, Jonathan, and Andrew Mycock. 2009. "Citizenship and Political Engagement Among Young People: The Workings and Findings of the Youth Citizenship Commission." *Parliamentary Affairs* 63: 182–200.
- Turcotte, André. 2005. "Different Strokes: Why Young Canadians Don't Vote." *Electoral Insight*. Available at: www.elections.ca/res/eim/article.search/article.asp?id=123&lang=e&frmPageSize=10.
- ———. 2007. "What Do You Mean I Can't Have a Say?' Young Canadians and Their Government." Canadian Policy Research Networks Research Report. (CPRN research materials now hosted by Carleton University Library. Contact cprnsupport@library.carleton.ca about use of materials.)
- UK Electoral Commission. 2002. *Voter Engagement and Young People*. Available at: http://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/ data/assets/electoral_commission_pdf_file/001 9/16093/youngpplvoting 6597-6188 E N S W .pdf.
- UPI.com. "Obama Grassroots Efforts Called Biggest Ever." October 12, 2008. Accessed at: http://www.upi.com/Top_News/2008/10/12/Obama-grassroots-effort-called-biggest-yet/UPI-11951223813843/.

- van Biezen, Ingrid. 2004. "Political Parties as Public Utilities." Party Politics 10, 6: 701–22.
- Verba, Sidney, and Norman H. Nie. 1972. *Participation in America: Political Democracy and Social Equality*. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.
- Verba, Sidney, Kay L. Schlozman, and Henry E. Brady. 1995. *Voice and Equality: Civic Voluntarism in American Politics*. Boston: Harvard University Press.
- Vowles, Jack, ed. 2004. *Voters' Veto: The 2002 Election in New Zealand and the Consolidation of Minority Government*. Auckland: Auckland University Press.
- Vowles, Jack, et al. 2002. Proportional Representation on Trial. Auckland: Auckland University Press.
- Ward, Stephen, Rachel Gibson, and Wainer Lusoli. 2003. "Online Participation and Mobilisation in Britain: Hype, Hope and Reality." *Parliamentary Affairs* 56, 4: 652–68.
- Wattenberg, M. P. 2002. Where Have All the Voters Gone? Boston: Harvard University Press.
- Whiteley, Paul F., and Patrick Seyd. 1994. "Local Party Campaigning and Electoral Mobilization in Britain." *The Journal of Politics* 56: 242–52.
- ———. 2002. *High Intensity Participation: The Dynamics of Party Activism in Britain*. Michigan: University of Michigan Press.
- ———. 2003. "Party Election Campaigning in Britain." *Party Politics* 9: 637–52.
- Wong, Janelle S. 2005. "Mobilizing Asian American Voters: A Field Experiment." *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science* 601, 1: 102–14.
- Young, Lisa, and William Cross. 2007. *A Group Apart: Young Party Members in Canada*. Canadian Policy Research Networks Research Report. (CPRN research materials now hosted by Carleton University Library. Contact cprnsupport@library.carleton.ca about use of materials.)
- Youniss, James, and Peter Levine. 2009. *Engaging Young People in Civic Life*. Nashville; TN: Vanderbilt University Press.
- Youth Citizenship Commission. 2009. *Making the Connection: Building Youth Citizenship in the UK.* Final Report of the Youth Citizenship Commission. Available at: www.liv.ac.uk/politics/staff-pages/YCC_Final_Report.pdf.
- Zimmerman, Ann, and Jessica Erbe. 2002. "The Transformation of Political Mobilisation and Communication in European Public Spheres." Paper prepared for the 5th Framework Programme of the European Commission. Europub. Available at: http://europub.wzb.eu/Data/reports/WP4/D4-2-Internet-Report.pdf.
- Zovatto, Daniel. 2006. "Youth Electoral Participation in Latin America: What We Know, What We Think We Know, and What We Need to Know." Paper prepared for the 20th International Political Science Association World Congress, Fukuoka, Japan.